

Our 2022 Financials

For the year ended 30 June 2022

Financial Overview	44
Financial Performance Trends	49
Directors' Responsibility Statement	50
Consolidated Income Statement	52
Consolidated Statement of Comprehensive Income	53
Consolidated Balance Sheet	54
Consolidated Statement of Changes in Equity	55
Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows	56
Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements	57
Independent Auditor's Report	100

Financial Overview

Summary

The 2022 financial year delivered a strong result for Sky as customer numbers continued to climb and revenue returned to growth for the first time in six years, driven by a strong performance in streaming, continued stabilisation in Sky Box revenues, an initial contribution from Sky Broadband and recovery in Commercial and Advertising revenues.

While FY22 saw an expected step-up in programming costs, a firm focus on cost control enabled the Company to significantly increase EBITDA and NPAT guidance in December 2021, and reductions in depreciation, amortisation and financing costs delivered a 7.3% improvement in adjusted profit before tax.

Following a competitive bidding process, Sky sold its Mt Wellington properties for \$56.0 million, with the sale completed in March 2022. The agreement includes a ten-year leaseback of the building known as Studio One and a one-year leaseback over the building known as Studio Three. The sale resulted in a non-recurring gain on sale of \$14.0 million.

Reported profit after tax of \$62.2 million was 40.7% higher compared to the \$44.2 million achieved in the prior year. On an adjusted basis per the table below, net profit after tax of \$49.2 million was 12.0% higher than the prior year.

As at 30 June 2022 Sky had \$139.0 million in cash on hand and an undrawn banking facility of \$150.0 million.

Non-GAAP Financial Information

Sky has used non-GAAP profit measures when discussing financial performance. The directors and management believe that these measures provide useful information on the underlying performance of the Group. They are used internally to evaluate performance, analyse trends and allocate resources. Non-GAAP financial measures are not prepared in accordance with NZ IFRS and are not uniformly defined and therefore should not be viewed in isolation nor considered as a substitute for measures reported in accordance with NZ IFRS.

The results and adjustments are summarised below:

Group Consolidated Results for the years ended 30 June

In NZD millions	2022 (adjusted)	2022 (reported)	2021 (adjusted)	2021 (reported)	Adjusted % inc/(dec)
Financial performance data					
Total revenue	736.1	736.1	711.2	711.2	3.5
Other income	2.9	16.8	2.7	13.5	7.4
Total operating expenses	585.3	583.9	534.1	544.4	9.6
EBITDA	153.7	169.0	179.8	180.3	(14.5)
Less					
Depreciation, amortisation and impairment	80.2	80.2	106.5	106.5	(24.7)
Net operating profit before interest, income tax and impairment of goodwill	73.5	88.8	73.3	73.8	0.3
Impairment of goodwill	-	2.0		-	-
Net finance costs	6.1	6.1	10.5	10.5	(41.9)
Profit before tax	67.4	80.7	62.8	63.3	7.3
Income tax expense	18.2	18.5	19.0	19.1	(4.6)
Profit after tax	49.2	62.2	43.8	44.2	12.3

Summary of Adjustments

2022 adjustments included one-off expenses totalling \$0.5 million, comprising \$1.2 million of programming impairments (refer note 10), provision release for Holiday Act compliance of (\$2.7) million (refer note 27) and impairment of goodwill relating to RugbyPass of \$2.0 million (refer note 16). Other income includes \$14.0 million relating to the gain on the sale of Sky's Mt Wellington properties (refer note 5).

Prior year adjustments were \$7.5 million, relating to programming impairments, \$2.8 million of costs associated with the mutually agreed exit of the former CEO and other income adjustments of (\$10.8) million relating to the gain on sale of Outside Broadcasting assets of \$5.8 million, the settlement of the RugbyPass earnout resulting in a provision release of \$3.6 million, and a RugbyPass provision release of \$1.5 million (refer note 5).

The adjustments above do not include the impacts of COVID-19.

In NZD millions	30 - Jun - 22	30-Jun-21
Statutory profit after tax	62.2	44.2
Adjustments to earnings as follows:		2 8
Content write-offs	1.2	7.5
Non-recurring costs included in other costs	(2.7)	2.8
Non-recurring income included in other income	(14.0)	(10.8)
Impairment of goodwill	2.0	. TE
Tax effect of adjustments	0.5	0.1
Total adjustments	(13.0)	(0.4)
Adjusted profit after tax	49.2	43.8

Customers

Sky's total customer relationships grew 4% during FY22. Sky Box customer retention continued to improve, with annualised churn reducing by 17% year on year (annualised churn of 10% in FY22 from 12% in FY21). Activations were lower due to the optimisation of acquisition strategy improving lifetime value through lower discounting and higher tenure inflow. In addition, volumes were suppressed by extended Auckland lockdown in the first half of the year. Average revenue per user (ARPU) returned to growth, including through the unwinding of the Reseller migration one month free offer, lower levels of discounting and the May 2022 sports package price increase – the first increase for Sky Box since April 2019.

Streaming customers continued the recent trend of strong growth, rising 11% in absolute terms and by 18% when adjusted for the impact of discontinuation of streaming services in the RugbyPass business. Of note, within the Streaming category, Neon and Sky Sport Now customer numbers grew by 14% and 53% respectively, with the strong growth in Sky Sport Now, combined with the full 12 month impact of the May 2021 Neon price rise contributing to an improved ARPU result.

Sky Broadband customers were close to 18,000 by year end following the first full year in market, achieving an attachment rate (to Sky Box) of 3.3%. Commercial customers remained relatively stable despite a challenging period for some hospitality and accommodation providers.

Following the announcement Vodafone was shutting down its television service, Retransmission customers (who stream Sky content through Vodafone TV) migrated to a direct billing relationship with Sky in March 2022 and are being offered a migration path to Sky products.

	2022	2021	2020	2019	2018
Sky Box customers¹	529,521	554,690	576,704	609,637	651,726
Streaming customers ²	436,388	393,179	404,321	159,767	106,366
Commercial customers³	6,877	7,299	8,544	9,436	9,635
Sky Broadband customers ⁴	17,975	1,930	-	-	<u>×</u>
Total customer relationships	990,761	957,098	989,569	778,840	767,727
Sky Box net customer growth	-5%	-4%	-5%	-6%	-6%
Sky Box acquisition ⁵	29,028	47,273	41,510	49,952	59,603
Sky Box churn⁵	(54,197)	(69,287)	(74,443)	(92,041)	(103,394)
Streaming net customer growth	. 11%	-3%	153%	50%	-4%
Sky Broadband attachment rate	3.3%	-	-	-	-
Sky Box ARPU (\$ monthly) ⁶	78.84	78.40	82.08	83.46	84.54
Streaming ARPU (\$ monthly) ⁷	18.19	17.46	19.80	-	-
Sky Broadband ARPU ⁸	72.13	-		-	-

- (1) Sky Box customer groups comprise residential satellite customers including Reseller customers prior to migration during 2021.
- (2) Streaming currently comprises Neon, Sky Sport Now, RugbyPass and Retransmission customers.
- (3) Commercial customers include licensed premises and hospitality venues, accommodation providers and other commercial businesses.
- (4) Sky Broadband customer relationships include customers that attach Broadband to their Sky Box and Broadband only customers.
- (5) Sky Box activations, disconnections and churn is for residential customers only, including Reseller customers in prior years.
- (6) Sky box subscription ARPU is average revenue per user for residential customers, including Reseller customers in prior years, calculated exclusive of GST, as average for the twelve-month period.
- (7) Streaming subscription ARPU is the blended rate, exclusive of GST, across Neon, Sky Sport Now and Retransmission, and in prior years RugbyPass and Lightbox.
- (8) Sky Broadband ARPU is the average monthly revenue attributable to broadband related services, including Wi-Fi and voice services, exclusive of GST.

Financial Commentary (Continued)

Revenue Analysis

Sky's total revenue was \$736.1 million, as follows:

n NZD millions	2022	2021	% inc/(dec)
Sky Box subscriptions¹	514.0	532.1	(3.4)
Broadband subscriptions	8.8	0.1	n/a
Streaming subscriptions ²	93.3	73.3	27.3
Commercial revenue	47.3	43.6	8.2
Total subscription revenue	663.4	649.1	2.2
Advertising	47.6	44.9	6.0
Installation and other revenue	25.1	17.2	45.9
Total other revenue	72.7	62.1	17.1
Total revenue	736.1	711.2	3.5

- (1) Sky Box subscriptions relates to Sky Box customers (including Reseller customers in 2021).
- (2) Streaming subscriptions include Neon, Sky Sport Now, Retransmission and included RugbyPass in 2021.

Sky Box revenue decline slowed markedly in FY22, down by 3.4%, compared to an 8.6% decline in FY21, as churn levels continued to reduce and more, higher value customers chose to stay. The overall reduction in revenue was mainly due to the loss in Sky Box customers, although notably churn rates continued to improve to 10.0% from 12.2% year on year and average ARPU returned to growth.

Sky Broadband revenue increased following solid growth in customer numbers through the first full year since launch.

Streaming revenue continued to deliver a strong performance, increasing by 27.3% year on year, despite revenue from RugbyPass declining following the strategic move away from streaming. The revenue increase was driven by customer growth in Neon and Sky Sport Now as well as the impact of a May 2021 increase in Neon pricing and the return of sport content and success of shorter-term event passes, such as the Olympics and Cricket World Cup for Sky Sport Now.

Commercial revenue included revenue from Sky Box subscriptions for licensed premises, accommodation providers and other commercial businesses such as retirement villages. Following an extended period impacted by COVID-19, in which Sky provided support to customers, revenue showed continuing signs of recovery in FY22, growing by 8.2% year on year.

Advertising revenue grew by 6%, despite the impact of advertising on Discovery channels transitioning from Sky to Discovery in February 2021.

Installation and other revenue rose by 45.9% due to on-sold programming rights (including a sub-licence for the Olympics) and through revenue from Sky Box and Broadband installations and satellite access fees.

Expense Analysis

A further breakdown of Sky's operating expenses is provided below:

		30 - Jun - 22				30 - Jun - 21		
in NZD millions	Adjusted	Reported	% inc/(dec) adjusted	% of revenue adjusted	Adjusted	Reported	% of revenue adjusted	
Programming	364.1	365.3	13.1	49.5	321.8	329.3	45.2	
Subscriber related costs	93.2	93.2	0.1	12.7	93.1	93.1	13.1	
Broadcasting and infrastructure	70.6	70.6	5.8	9.6	66.7	66.7	9.4	
Other costs	57.4	54.7	9.3	7.8	52.5	55.3	7.4	
Depreciation, amortisation and impairment	80.2	80.2	(24.7)	10.9	106.5	106.5	15.0	
Total operating expenses	665.5	664.0	3.9	90.4	640.6	650.9	90.1	

Programming costs comprise the costs of programme rights and programme operating costs. Programme rights costs include sport rights, pass-through channel rights (e.g. ESPN, Living Channel, National Geographic etc.), movies (including pay-per-view), streaming and on demand rights, and music rights. Programme operating costs include the production of live sport events, satellite and fibre linking costs and original studio productions.

Programming costs increased by 10.9% on a reported basis, in part due to an expected COVID-19 impact on live sports events and competitions in the prior year, an expected step up in rights costs and both the Summer and Winter Olympics in July 2021 and February 2022 respectively, as well as more significant Covid-related equitable reductions in the prior year.

Adjusted programming costs in both 2022 and 2021 have been adjusted for one-off impairments mentioned earlier.

Subscriber related costs include the costs of servicing and monitoring equipment installed at customers' homes, indirect installation costs, the costs of Sky's customer service department, sales and marketing activities and general administrative costs associated with managing customer relationships.

Subscriber related costs remained flat year on year while driving growth in streaming products and through the launch of broadband, due to a continued emphasis on cost control and cost efficiencies.

Broadcasting and infrastructure costs mainly consist of transmission and linking costs for transmitting Sky and Prime's content from its studios in Auckland to customers over satellite to devices in the home, streaming content over IP, and other distribution platforms and the costs of operating Sky's television stations and employee working environments at Mt Wellington, Albany and the Auckland CBD. These costs have increased year on year, driven primarily by the increased Broadband subscriber base.

Other costs were 1.1% lower on a reported basis in 2022. Costs include advertising costs, and overhead costs relating to corporate management of the Sky Group including consultancy costs. Adjustments in 2021 related to the termination benefits paid to the former CEO and in 2022 the Holidays Act compliance provision release.

Depreciation, amortisation and impairment costs include depreciation charges relating to subscriber equipment for satellite dishes and decoders owned by Sky, fixed assets such as television station facilities, amortisation of the right-of-use assets created under NZ IFRS 16 and amortisation of computer software and intangible assets. Depreciation of property, plant and equipment decreased as decoders reached the end of their useful life. Amortisation of intangibles is lower than FY21 due to higher rates of amortisation for Sky Sport Now and SkyGo infrastructure in the prior year. Depreciation of right-of-use assets reduced due to lower monthly costs for Optus lease payments from mid-November 2021.

Depreciation and amortisation costs are summarised below:

In NZD millions	2022	2021
Depreciation of property, plant and equipment	27.3	36.4
Amortisation of intangibles	22.2	33.9
Depreciation of right-of-use assets	30.7	36.2
Total depreciation and amortisation	80.2	106.5

Financial Commentary (Continued)

Finance costs, net

Finance costs decreased from \$10.5 million to \$6.1 million due to the repayment of the \$100 million bond in March 2021.

Capital expenditure

Sky's capital expenditure is summarised as follows:

In NZD millions	2022	2021
Subscriber equipment	1.0	3.5
Installation costs	11.6	14.8
Projects under development	14.1	2.0
Software	13.4	18.2
Other	4.6	6.8
Total capital expenditure	44.7	45.3

Capital expenditure has continued to transition towards a greater emphasis on growth focused areas, including migration of platforms and services to the cloud, improvements in data management services and the implementation of Sky's broadband service. A number of these investments have been foundational to the development of the new Sky Box. Investments in Sky's satellite delivery platform have been reducing and Sky continues to move towards a less capital intensive operating model.

Financial Performance Trends

In NZD 000	2022	20217	2020	2019	2018
For the year ended 30 June				2	
Income statement					
Total revenue and other income	752,864	724,754	747,646	795,126	852,710
Total operating expenses	583,848	544,377	583,395	564,958	566,900
EBITDA ¹	169,016	180,377	164,251	230,168	285,810
Depreciation, amortisation and impairment ²	80,171	106,496	119,318	131,103	102,414
Impairment of goodwill	2,000	-	177,500	670,000	360,000
Net interest expense and financing charges	4,958	11,715	15,859	13,650	17,576
Losses/(gains) on currency and other	1,136	(1,179)	(2,120)	(1,208)	(66)
Net profit/(loss) before income tax	80,751	63,345	(146,306)	(583,377)	(194,114)
Balance sheet					
Property, plant, and equipment, intangibles and right-of-use assets	180,394	215,621	287,962	213,702	268,925
Goodwill	244,264	255,245	256,312	395,331	1,065,331
Total assets	776,850	696,929	837,936	771,353	1,503,002
Interest bearing loans and liabilities	71,714	72,321	212,513	193,662	235,344
Working capital ³	21,918	23,842	(20,386)	4,324	4,344
Total liabilities	282,357	272,928	462,966	419,785	476,315
Total equity	494,493	424,001	374,970	351,568	1,026,687
Cash flow		· ·			
Net cash from operating activities	119,638	101,169	157,300	178,026	213,613
Net cash from/(used in) investing activities	17,897	(38,148)	(74,627)	(69,780)	(58,194)
Lease repayments ⁴	(32,144)	(37,503)	(36,901)	=-	=
Free cash flow available to shareholders ⁵	105,391	25,518	45,772	108,246	155,419
Capital expenditure			5		
Capital expenditure	44,683	45,032	56,458	76,300	58,200
Assets acquired by way of business combination ⁶		. 203	16,354	===	≅.
Assets disposed of in the period ⁶	(34,195)	(9,095)	9 150	W. ES	7
	(10,488)	36,140	72,812	76,300	58,200

⁽¹⁾ Earnings before income tax, interest expense, depreciation, amortisation and impairment, unrealised gains and losses on currency and interest rate swaps.

⁽²⁾ The FY22 year includes depreciation on right-of-use assets of \$30.7 million (FY21: \$36.2 million).

⁽³⁾ Working capital excludes current cash and cash equivalents, current borrowing, bonds, derivative financial instruments, available for sale financial assets, contract liabilities and lease liabilities.

⁽⁴⁾ Lease repayments prior to FY20, and the adoption of NZ IFRS 16, were included within net cash from operating activities.

⁽⁵⁾ Free cash flow is after lease repayments for the period that are categorised in financing cash flows, but before other financing activities.

⁽⁶⁾ RugbyPass and Lightbox acquired in the FY20 were the only substantial acquisitions in the last five years. The Mt Wellington properties in Auckland were sold on 18 March 2022 (refer note 13). The OSB business was sold in the 2021 financial year.

⁽⁷⁾ Prior year restated for Optus Lease and SaaS adjustments (refer note 30).

Directors' Responsibility Statement

The directors of Sky Network Television Limited (Sky) are responsible for ensuring that the consolidated financial statements of Sky and its subsidiaries (the Group) present fairly the financial position of the Group as at 30 June 2022 and the results of its operations and cash flows for the year ended on that date.

The directors consider that the consolidated financial statements of the Group have been prepared using appropriate accounting policies, consistently applied and supported by reasonable judgements and estimates and that all relevant financial reporting and accounting standards have been followed.

The directors believe that proper accounting records have been kept which enable, with reasonable accuracy, the determination of the financial position of the Group and facilitate compliance of the consolidated financial statements with the Financial Markets Conduct Act 2013.

The directors consider they have taken adequate steps to safeguard the assets of the Group and to prevent and detect fraud and other irregularities.

The directors present the consolidated financial statements of the Group for the year ended 30 June 2022.

The Board of Directors of Sky authorise these consolidated financial statements for issue on 24 August 2022.

For and on behalf of the Board of Directors.

Philip Bowman

Director and Chair

Date: 24 August 2022

Keith Smith

Director and Chair of Audit and Risk Committee

Contents

	Findicial Statements	
>	Consolidated income statement	52
	Consolidated statement of comprehensive income	53
	Consolidated balance sheet	54
	Consolidated statement of changes in equity	55
	Consolidated statement of cash flows	56
	Basis of preparation	
	1. General information	57
7	2. Basis of consolidation	58
AL.	3. Significant accounting policies and changes	58
7/	Performance	
9	4. Segment and revenue information	60
	5. Other income	62
	6. Operating expenses	62
	7. Earnings per share	63
	8. Taxation	64
70	Working capital	
20	9. Trade and other receivables	66
	10. Programme rights inventory	68
	11. Trade and other payables and contract liabilities	69
	Assets	
	12. Assets held for sale	70
	13. Property, plant and equipment	71
	14. Right-of-use assets	73
	15. Intangible assets	74
	16. Goodwill	75
NL	//	

Funding	
17. Borrowings	79
18. Lease liabilities	81
19. Finance costs, net	83
20. Share capital	84
21. Reserves	85
Financial risk management	
22. Derivative financial instruments	86
23. Financial risk management - market risk	88
24. Financial risk management - credit risk	89
25. Financial risk management - liquidity risk	90
26. Classification of financial instruments	93
Other	
27. Contingent consideration and provisions	94
28. Business acquisitions	
29. Related parties	96
30. Prior period adjustments	97
31. Commitments	98
32. Contingent assets and liabilities	99
33. Subsequent events	99
ndependent auditor's report	100

Consolidated Income Statement

For the year ended 30 June 2022

In NZD 000	Notes	30-Jun-22	30-Jun-211
Revenue	4	736,111	711,234
Other income	5	16,753	13,520
Expenses			
Programming		365,347	329,354
Subscriber related costs		93,233	93,070
Broadcasting and infrastructure		70,586	66,694
Depreciation, amortisation and impairment of assets	6,30	80,171	106,496
Other costs		54,682	55,259
Total expenses		664,019	650,873
Impairment of goodwill	16	2,000	(4)
Finance costs (net)	19	6,094	10,536
Profit before tax		80,751	63,345
Income tax expense	8	18,539	19,070
Profit for the year		62,212	44,275
Attributable to			
Equity holders of the Company	7	62,145	43,957
Non-controlling interests	,	67	318
		62,212	44,275
Earnings per share			
	7	35.57	25.17



Consolidated Statement of Comprehensive Income

In NZD 000	30-Jun-22	30-Jun-21
Profit for the year	62,212	44,27
Items that may be reclassified to profit or loss		
Exchange difference on translation of foreign operations	318	(291
Deferred hedging gains transferred to operating expenses during the year	12,785	1,05
Income tax effect	(3,580)	(296
Net other comprehensive income to be reclassified to profit or loss, net of income tax	9,523	46
Items that may not be reclassified to profit or loss		
Deferred hedging losses transferred to non-financial assets during the year	(1,535)	(367
Income tax effect	430	10
Net other comprehensive loss not being reclassified to profit or loss, net of income tax	(1,105)	(264
Total comprehensive profit for the year	70,630	44,48
Attributable to:		0
Equity holders of the Company	70,563	44,16
Non-controlling interest	67	31
	70,630	44,48

Consolidated Balance Sheet

As at 30 June 2022

In NZD 000	Notes	30-Jun-22	30-Jun-211
	Notes	30 3011 22	30 3011 21
Current assets			
Cash and cash equivalents		138,916	34,800
Trade and other receivables	9	55,359	65,615
Programme rights inventory	10	121,407	103,154
Derivative financial instruments	22	14,345	1,347
Name of the second seco		330,027	204,916
Non-current assets	40	71.000	100100
Property, plant and equipment	13	71,393	100,192
Right-of-use assets	14	57,301	64,272
Intangible assets	15	51,700	51,157
Deferred tax asset	8,30	4,919	5,987
Goodwill	16	244,264	255,245
Derivative financial instruments	22	4,464	1,724
		434,041	478,577
Assets held for sale	12	12,782	13,436
Total assets		776,850	696,929
Current liabilities			
Interest bearing loans and borrowings	17	1,035	1,137
Lease liabilities	18	31,244	39,074
Trade and other payables	11	151,711	137,077
Contract liabilities	11	52,505	52,267
Income tax payable		3,306	7,850
Derivative financial instruments	22	-	1,495
		239,801	238,900
Non-current liabilities			
Interest bearing loans and borrowings	17		1,035
Lease liabilities	18	39,435	31,075
Trade and other payables	11	1,146	1,576
Derivative financial instruments	22		342
		40,581	34,028
Liabilities associated with assets held for sale	12	1,975	
Total liabilities		282,357	272,928
Equity			
Share capital	20	768,766	768,766
Reserves	21	9,453	1,035
Retained deficit		(284,995)	(347,140)
Total equity attributable to equity holders of the Company		493,224	422,661
Non-controlling interest		1,269	1,340
Total equity		494,493	424,001
Total equity and liabilities		776,850	696,929

⁽¹⁾ Comparative balances have been restated (refer note 30).

Philip BowmanDirector and Chair

For and on behalf of the Board 24 August 2022

Keith Smith

Director and Chair of Audit and Risk Committee



Consolidated Statement of Changes in Equity

For the year ended 30 June 2022

21	Share capital 768,766	1,035 - 318 8,100 8,418	Retained deficit (347,140) 62,145	Total 422,661 62,145 318 8,100 70,563	Non-controlling interest 1,340 67	Total equity 424,001 62,212 318 8,100 70,630
21	-	318 8,100	62,145	62,145 318 8,100	67	62,212 318 8,100
21	-	318 8,100	62,145	62,145 318 8,100	67	62,212 318 8,100
21		8,100	19	318 8,100	-	318 8,100
21	-	8,100	62,145	8,100		8,100
21	-		62,145			
	-	8,418	62,145	70,563	67	70,630
	~					
	-					
		=	· 92	2	(138)	(138)
	768,766	9,453	(284,995)	493,224	1,269	494,493
	767,608	991	(394,875)	373,724	1,246	374,970
,30		==	3,778	3,778	= = -	3,778
u I	767,608	991	(391,097)	377,502	1,246	378,748
30	-	Ξ,	43,957	43,957	318	44,275
	-	(291)	.=	(291)	-	(291)
21		496	: ::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::	496	::=,	496
	-	205	43,957	44,162	318	44,480
	8 8				100.11	100.1
2.2	-	7.	-	-	(224)	(224)
29			-		***	997
			-			773 424,001
The state of the s	30	,30 - 767,608 30 - 21 - 29 1,158 1,158 768,766	,30 767,608 991 30 - (291) 21 - 496 - 205 29 1,158 (161) 768,766 1,035	,30 3,778 767,608 991 (391,097) 30 43,957 - (291) - 21 - 496 - - 205 43,957 29 1,158 (161) - 1,158 (161) - 768,766 1,035 (347,140)	,30 - - 3,778 3,778 767,608 991 (391,097) 377,502 30 - - 43,957 43,957 - (291) - (291) 21 - 496 - 496 - 205 43,957 44,162 29 1,158 (161) - 997 1,158 (161) - 997 768,766 1,035 (347,140) 422,661	,30 - - 3,778 3,778 - ,767,608 991 (391,097) 377,502 1,246 30 - - 43,957 43,957 318 - (291) - (291) - 21 - 496 - 496 - - 205 43,957 44,162 318 29 1,158 (161) - 997 - 1,158 (161) - 997 (224) 768,766 1,035 (347,140) 422,661 1,340

⁽¹⁾ Comparative balances have been restated (refer note 30).

Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows

For the year ended 30 June 2022

In NZD 000	Notes	30-Jun-22	30-Jun-211
Cash flows from operating activities			20
Profit before tax	30	80,751	63,345
Adjustments for:			
Depreciation and amortisation	6,30	80,171	106,496
Impairment of goodwill	16	2,000	-
Impairment of programme rights	10	1,152	7,466
Unrealised foreign exchange loss/(gain)	19	618	(656)
Interest expense	19	5,772	11,941
Bad debts and movement in provision for loss allowance	6	1,291	1,454
Other non-cash items		(798)	(259)
Movement in working capital items:			
Decrease/(increase) in receivables		229	(9,283)
Decrease in payables		(3,759)	(39,237)
(Increase)/decrease in programme rights		(19,517)	5,052
Cash generated from operations		147,910	146,319
Interest paid		(5,547)	(11,250)
Bank facility fees paid		(225)	(900)
Income tax paid		(22,500)	(33,000)
Net cash from operating activities		119,638	101,169
Cash flows from investing activities			
Acquisition of property, plant, and equipment	13	(19,812)	(25,657)
Acquisition of intangibles	15,30	(24,871)	(19,375)
Proceeds from disposal of Mt Wellington properties	13	55,580	-
Proceeds from disposal of OSB business	28	7,000	6,884
Net cash from/(used in) investing activities		17,897	(38,148)
Cash flows from financing activities			
Repayment of borrowings - bonds	17		(100,000)
Repayment of other borrowings	17	(1,137)	(1,171)
Payments for lease liability principal	18	(32,144)	(37,503)
Dividend paid to minority shareholders		(138)	(224)
Net cash used in financing activities		(33,419)	(138,898)
Net increase/(decrease) in cash and cash equivalents		104,116	(75,877)
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of year		34,800	110,677
Cash and cash equivalents at end of year		138,916	34,800

⁽¹⁾ Comparative balances have been restated (refer note 30).



Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements

For the year ended 30 June 2022

1. General Information

This section sets out the Group's accounting policies that relate to the consolidated financial statements as a whole. They have been presented in a structure which is intended to make them more relevant to shareholders. Where an accounting policy is specific to one note, the policy is described in the note to which it relates.

Sky Network Television Limited (Sky) is a company incorporated and domiciled in New Zealand. The address of its registered office is 10 Panorama Road, Mt Wellington, Auckland, New Zealand. The consolidated financial statements for the year ended 30 June 2022 comprise Sky Network Television Limited and its subsidiaries (the Group).

Sky is a company registered under the Companies Act 1993 and is a reporting entity under Part 7 of the Financial Markets Conduct Act 2013. The consolidated financial statements of the Group have been prepared in accordance with the requirements of the Financial Markets Conduct Act 2013 and the NZX Listing Rules.

The Group's primary activity is to operate as a provider of sport and entertainment media services and telecommunications in New Zealand and overseas.

hese consolidated financial statements were authorised for issue by the Board on 24 August 2022.

Basis of preparation

The consolidated financial statements of the Group have been prepared in accordance with Generally Accepted Accounting Practice in New Zealand (NZ GAAP). The Group is a for-profit entity for the purpose of complying with NZ GAAP. The consolidated financial statements comply with New Zealand equivalents to International Financial Reporting Standards (NZ IFRS), other New Zealand accounting standards and authoritative notices that are applicable to entities that apply NZ IFRS. The consolidated financial statements also comply with International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS).

These consolidated financial statements are prepared on the basis of historical cost except where otherwise identified.

The consolidated financial statements are presented in New Zealand dollars.

Group structure

The Group has a majority share in the following subsidiaries:

Name of Entity	Principal Activity	Country of Incorporation	Parent	Interes	t held
				Jun-22	Jun-21
Sky DMX Music Limited	Commercial music	New Zealand	Sky	50.50%	50.50%
Sky Ventures Limited	Non-trading	New Zealand	Sky	100.00%	100.00%
Media Finance Limited	Non-trading	New Zealand	Sky	100.00%	100.00%
Non Trading PS Limited (previously Outside Broadcasting Limited)	Non-trading	New Zealand	Sky	100.00%	100.00%
Screen Enterprises Limited	Non-trading	New Zealand	Sky	100.00%	100.00%
Sky Network Services Limited (previously Igloo Limited)	Broadband services	New Zealand	Sky	100.00%	100.00%
Believe It Or Not Limited	Entertainment quizzes	New Zealand	Sky	51.00%	51.00%
Sky Investment Holdings Limited	Investment	New Zealand	Sky	100.00%	100.00%
RugbyPass Limited	Content generation, subscriptions and marketing	Ireland	Sky Investment Holdings Limited	100.00%	100.00%
RugbyPass Asia Pte Ltd¹	Non-trading	Singapore	RugbyPass Limited		100.00%
Lightbox New Zealand Limited	Streaming services	New Zealand	Sky	100.00%	100.00%
Sports Analytics Pty Limited (acquired 1 January 2021)	Data analytics for sports	South Africa	Sky Investment Holdings Limited	81.00%	81.00%
RugbyPass UK Limited (incorporated 26 Jan 2021)	Management services	United Kingdom	Sky Investment Holdings Limited	100.00%	100.00%

DWC

2. Basis of Consolidation

The Group financial statements consolidate the financial statements of Sky and its subsidiaries. The acquisition method of accounting is used to account for the acquisition of subsidiaries and businesses by the Group. The consideration transferred in a business combination is measured at fair value, which is calculated as the sum of the acquisition date fair value of the assets transferred and the liabilities incurred. Each identifiable asset and liability is generally measured at its acquisition date fair value except if another NZ IFRS requires another measurement basis. The excess of the consideration of the acquisition and the amount of any non-controlling interest in the acquired company, less the Group's share of the identifiable assets acquired, and the liabilities assumed, is recognised as goodwill. Acquisition related costs are expensed as incurred.

Subsidiaries

Subsidiaries are entities that are controlled, either directly or indirectly, by the Group. The Group controls an entity when it is exposed to, or has rights to, variable returns from its involvement with the entity, and has the ability to affect those returns from its power over the entity. Subsidiaries are fully consolidated from the date on which control is transferred to the Group. They are deconsolidated from the date on which control ceases.

Intragroup balances and any unrealised gains and losses or income and expenses arising from intragroup transactions, are eliminated in preparing the consolidated financial statements. Unrealised losses are eliminated in the same way as unrealised gains unless the transaction provides evidence of an impairment of the asset transferred.

Transactions with non-controlling interests

Transactions with non-controlling interests that do not result in loss of control are accounted for as equity transactions – that is, as transactions with the owners in their capacity as owners. The difference between the fair value of any consideration paid and the relevant share acquired of the carrying value of net assets of the subsidiary is recorded in equity. Gains or losses on disposals to non-controlling interests are also recorded in equity.

3. Significant Accounting Policies and Critical Judgements and Estimates

Impact of COVID-19

There continues to be uncertainties due to the COVID-19 epidemic that affect the Group's key estimates and judgements including:

Intangible assets and goodwill – the ability to achieve future forecasts and the consequential impact on the carrying value of goodwill and other finite life intangibles. Management and the directors have assessed the recoverable amounts for each cash generating unit for potential impairment at 30 June 2022, and also considered whether there are any events or changes in circumstances since the signing of the 2021 financial statements and Interim 2022 financial statements that may indicate further impairment by considering factors such as:

- the Group's results for the year, which have exceeded the prior year and plan;
- the improvement in the Group's share price between 30 June 2021 and 30 June 2022; and
- the premium of net assets to market capitalisation has reduced significantly from the position as at 30 June 2021, noting that this market capitalisation excludes any control premium,

and have concluded that there is a \$2.0 million impairment of RugbyPass goodwill at 30 June 2022 (refer note 16).

Programming rights – the ability to monetise prepaid and future sports programming rights. During the ordinary course of business, the Group continues to negotiate sports rights and equitable reductions from our content partners. On 18 February 2022 the Group announced it had entered into a contract with the English Premier League for six years, starting with the upcoming 2022/23 season. Management continues to exercise judgement in assessing both the value and estimated future amortisation profile of programming rights costs in response to uncertainty that COVID-19 has created around the value of certain major sports competitions, some of which may be delayed or postponed. During the year, the Group received credit notes for cancelled events during the Auckland lockdown totalling \$7.8 million. Management further considered the valuation of the programming rights arising from the share issue to the NZ Rugby Union and assessed the carrying value as appropriate as the future economic benefit is still expected to be realised.

Capital Structure – As at 30 June 2022 the Group had working capital of \$90.4 million compared to negative working capital of \$28.8 million at 30 June 2021. The \$100 million bond was repaid on 31 March 2021 out of the Group's cash reserves (refer note 17).

Despite the continuing impact of COVID-19 the directors are satisfied that there will be adequate cash flows generated from operating and financing activities to meet the obligations of the Group for a period of at least 12 months from approving the consolidated financial statements after taking into consideration the current trading results, the cash available of \$139 million and the undrawn banking facility of \$150 million as at 30 June 2022 (refer note 17).

Accounting policies

The accounting policies applied by the Group in these consolidated financial statements are the same as those applied by the Group in its consolidated financial statements as at and for the year ended 30 June 2021 apart from the Group adopting the interpretation to reflect the April 2021 IFRS Interpretations Committee (IFRIC) agenda decision on Configuration and Customisation costs in a Cloud Computing Arrangement. The Group has not early adopted any standard, interpretation or amendment that has been issued but is not yet effective.

Significant Accounting Policies and Critical Judgements and Estimates (Continued)

Foreign currency translation

Functional and presentation currency: The Group's consolidated financial statements are presented in New Zealand dollars (NZD or \$) which is the Group's functional and presentation currency.

Transactions and balances: Monetary assets and liabilities denominated in foreign currencies are translated into the functional currency at the exchange rate at the reporting date. Non-monetary assets and liabilities that are measured at fair value in a foreign currency are translated into the functional currency at the exchange rate when the fair value was determined. Non-monetary items that are measured based on historical cost in a foreign currency are translated at the exchange rate at the date of the transaction. Foreign currency differences are generally recognised in profit or loss and presented within finance costs, except when deferred in other comprehensive income as qualifying cash flow hedges.

Foreign operations: The income statements of foreign operations are translated into the Group's reporting currency at average exchange rates for the period and the assets and liabilities of foreign operations are translated into NZD at the exchange rates prevailing at the reporting date. The income and expenses of foreign operations are translated into NZD at the exchange rates at the dates of the transactions.

Foreign exchange differences are recognised in other comprehensive income and accumulated in the translation reserve.

Comparatives

Certain comparative amounts have been reclassified to better reflect consistency with the current period.

The Group has adjusted the prior period in respect of configuration and customisation costs incurred in implementing Software as a Service (SaaS) arrangements. The Group has also adjusted an overstatement of the lease liability as at the date of adoption of NZ IFRS 16 Leases to reflect the contractual payment terms. The impact of these changes on the Group financial statements is summarised in note 30.

Goods and services tax (GST)

The consolidated statement of comprehensive income and consolidated statement of cash flows have been prepared so that all components are stated exclusive of GST. All items in the consolidated balance sheet are stated net of GST with the exception of receivables and payables, which include GST invoiced.

New Accounting interpretations applicable to the Group

IFRIC - Configuration and Customisation in a Cloud Computing Arrangement

In April 2021 the IFRS Interpretations Committee (IFRIC) issued an agenda decision on Configuration and Customisation costs in a Cloud Computing Arrangement. The Group has completed a review of relevant cloud computing arrangements and has implemented the interpretation to reflect the new guidance published by IFRIC.

The interpretation requires that configuration and customisation costs are expensed as incurred unless the activities either provide Sky with control of an intangible asset, or, if undertaken by the Software as a Service (SaaS) vendor, comprise a service that is not distinct from the provision of the SaaS arrangement. The change has been retrospectively applied as detailed in note 30.

Note 15 describes the entity's interpretation in respect of configuration and customisation costs incurred in implementing Software as a Service arrangements. In applying the entity's accounting policy, the Group made the following key judgements that may have the most significant effect on the amounts recognised in financial statements:

Capitalising configuration and customisation costs in SaaS arrangements

Configuration and customisation activities undertaken in implementing SaaS arrangements may entail the development of software code that enhances, modifies, or creates additional capability to the existing on-premise software to enable it to connect with the cloud-based software applications (referred to as integrations). Judgement was applied in determining whether the additional code meets the definition of and recognition criteria for an intangible asset in NZ IAS 38 Intangible Assets. The Group has recognised \$16 million in FY21 and \$12.3 million in FY22 of configuration and customisation costs as intangible assets.

Determining whether configuration and customisation services are distinct from the SaaS

Where the SaaS vendor provides both implementation services and the SaaS arrangement, the Group have applied judgement to determine whether these services are distinct from each other or not, and therefore, whether the implementation services are expensed as the software is configured or customised (i.e. upfront), or over the SaaS contract term. Where the configuration and customisation activities significantly modify or customise the cloud software, these activities will not be distinct from the access to the cloud software over the contract term. Judgement has been applied in determining whether the degree of customisation and modification of the cloud based software would be deemed significant. The Group has recognised \$0.8 million in FY21 and \$nil in FY22 as prepayments in respect of implementation services performed by SaaS vendors.

Environmental, Social and Governance (ESG) reporting

The Group as part of its enterprise risk management framework continues to monitor its exposure to risk, including climate related risk and related regulatory reporting requirements. Sky intends to specifically review and report on exposure to climate related risk, and potential opportunities in line with legislative requirements currently under development and likely to reflect the Financial Stability Board's Task Force on Climate-related Financial Disclosures (TCFD) requirements. Emissions measurement systems are in place, and these will continue to be further refined with a view to initiating reporting in the 2023 financial year.

We do not at this stage consider there to be any significant financial impact for the Group from climate change but will continue to monitor as our strategic framework, systems and processes evolve and as regulatory frameworks are finalised and introduced.

4. Segment and Revenue Information

In NZD 000	30-Jun-22	30-Jun-21
Sky Box subscriptions	514,029	532,122
Broadband subscriptions	8,782	71
Streaming subscriptions	93,266	73,267
Commercial revenue	47,379	43,679
Advertising	47,592	44,866
Other revenue	25,063	17,229
	736,111	711,234

Description of revenue streams

With its operating business segment Sky has several revenue streams which it reports against. These include:

Sky Box revenue: This includes revenue from Sky's subscription services linked to its Sky Box customers. Customers are invoiced on a monthly basis in advance and contracts are normally for a period of 12 months with monthly renewals thereafter. Early termination fees apply. Revenue is recognised over the period to which the subscription relates.

Unearned subscriptions and deferred revenues are revenues that have been invoiced relating to services not yet performed and are reported as contract liabilities (refer note 11).

Broadband revenue: This includes revenue from Sky's Broadband service which is provided primarily to Sky Box customers. Customers are invoiced in advance on a monthly basis either on a twelve month or rolling monthly contract. Early termination fees apply to 12 month contracted customers only. Revenue is allocated across the performance obligations on a relative standalone-selling price basis, using market-based approaches as follows:

- the provision of broadband connectivity recognised on a straight-line basis over the contract term (i.e. as billed monthly);
- the provision of a voucher for Disney+ recognised at a point in time when the voucher is issued.
- voice services recognised either on a straight-line basis over the term (for bundles) or as incurred (additional calls), consistent with billing.
- costs incremental to obtaining a contract are expensed as incurred.

Streaming revenue: This includes content sold to third parties for retransmission and revenue from streaming services such as Neon, Sky Sport Now and RugbyPass. This revenue is recognised over time based on the timing of the services provided. Contracts vary in length, including daily, weekly, monthly and are payable in advance. In the prior year retransmission revenue was billed in arrears, which continued until 1 March 2022, when invoicing in advance commenced.

Contracts with wholesale customers, where some of the Group's services including Neon and Sky Sport Now, are combined with the wholesale customer products and sold as part of a bundled service have differing provisions such that the Group has been determined to be either the principal or the agent depending on the wholesale contract terms. Customers are invoiced in advance on a monthly basis and contracts are normally for a period of 12 months with monthly renewals thereafter.

Commercial revenue: This includes commercial revenue earned from Sky subscriptions at businesses throughout New Zealand. Customers are invoiced in advance on a monthly basis and contracts are normally for a period of 12 months with monthly renewals thereafter.

Advertising revenue: This relates to revenue received from customers in return for advertising placed on the Group's services. This revenue is recognised when the advertisement is screened. Contract terms and rates vary depending on the customer and services provided. Customers are billed monthly in arrears. Revenue is earned at a point in time.

Other revenue: This includes revenue from installation services, transmission services, and various other non-subscriber related revenue. This revenue is recorded when the product or service has been delivered to the customer at a point in time or when the performance obligation is received by the customer.

Revenue from the lease of Broadband equipment to the customer is recognised on a straight-line basis over the contract term, consistent with monthly billing.

Key estimates and judgements

Gross versus net presentation If the Group has control of goods or services when they are delivered to a customer, then the Group is the principal in the sale to the customer, otherwise the Group is acting as an agent. Whether the Group is considered to be the principal or an agent in the transaction depends on analysis by management of both the legal form and substance of the agreement between the Group and its business partners. This assessment includes the determination of control over pricing and products and these judgements may have an effect on the reported revenue and operating cash flows.

Operating segments are reported in a manner consistent with the internal reporting provided to Sky's executive team who are the chief operating decision-makers. Sky's executive team is responsible for allocating resources and assessing performance of the operating segments. Sky operates in a single operating segment comprising the provision of sport, entertainment media and telecommunication services in New Zealand. RugbyPass has been identified as a separate operating segment and is a separate cash generating unit for the year ended 30 June 2022. For financial reporting purposes and with reference to the aggregation criteria in the accounting standards RugbyPass is aggregated with the Sky business operating segment for the purposes of reporting segment disclosure.

The table below shows the disaggregation of the Group's revenue from contracts with customers on the basis of when revenue is recognised for its principal revenue streams as described below.

In NZD 000	Sky Box subscriptions	Broadband subscriptions	Streaming subscriptions	Commercial revenue	Advertising	Other revenue	Total revenue from contracts with customers
For the year ended 30 June 2022						•	
Revenue from customers	514,029	8,782	93,266	47,379	47,592	25,063	736,111
Total revenue	514,029	8,782	93,266	47,379	47,592	25,063	736,111
Timing of revenue recognition							
At a point in time	5,195	366	-	-	47,592	7,467	60,620
Over time	508,834	8,416	93,266	47,379		17,596	675,491
	514,029	8,782	93,266	47,379	47,592	25,063	736,111
For the year ended 30 June 2021	34	ů.					
Revenue from customers	532,122	71	73,267	43,679	44,866	28,874	722,879
Inter-segment revenue	÷.	-	-	-	-0	(11,645)	(11,645)
Total revenue	532,122	71	73,267	43,679	44,866	17,229	711,234
Timing of revenue recognition			2	*:			
At a point in time	5,291	_	-	-	44,866	7,644	57,801
Over time	526,831	71	73,267	43,679	#1	9,585	653,433
	532,122	71	73,267	43,679	44,866	17,229	711,234

Inter-segment revenue relates to intergroup services relating to sports productions provided by OSB until 31 March 2021, when OSB was sold to NEP Limited (refer note 28).

5. Other Income

Other income includes:

In NZD 000	Notes	30-Jun-22	30-Jun-21
Government grant R&D tax credit		1,972	1,752
Gain on sale of OSB	28	BERTON BOX 25 INC	5,787
RugbyPass content provision release	27		1,476
RugbyPass earnout release	27		3,553
Gain on sale of Mt Wellington properties ¹	13	13,981	
Other income		800	952
		16,753	13,520

(1) Includes \$6.1 million gain on sale relating to the sale and leaseback of the groups land and buildings located at 10 Panorama Road, Mt Wellington and a \$7.8 million gain on sale of land and buildings located at 16 and 34 Leonard Road, Mt Wellington.

Other income: Income not related to revenue from contracts with customers is required to be disclosed separately in the financial statements and includes investment income, gains or losses on disposal of assets, lessor revenue and other income not related to customer contracts.

6. Operating Expenses

Profit before tax includes the following separate expenses:

In NZD 000	Notes	30-Jun-22	30-Jun-21
Depreciation, amortisation and impairment	10		
Depreciation and impairment of property, plant and equipment ¹	13	27,276	36,355
Amortisation of intangibles ²	15	22,181	33,901
Depreciation and impairment of right-of-use assets	14	30,714	36,240
Impairment of goodwill	16	2,000	
Total depreciation, amortisation and impairment		82,171	106,496
Credit loss			
Movement in provision		316	374
Net write-off		975	1,080
Total credit loss	9	1,291	1,454
Fees paid to external auditors			
Audit fees paid to principal auditors ³		661	589
Regulatory reporting		18	9
Non-assurance services by principal auditors			
Treasury related financial markets risk analysis and commentary			9
Total fees to external auditors		679	607
Employee costs ⁴		75,294	82,416
Kiwisaver employer contributions		2,280	2,134
Donations		84	187
Operating lease and rental expenses		941	922

- (1) The majority of depreciation and amortisation relates to broadcasting assets (refer note 13).
- (2) Comparative balance has been restated (refer note 30).
- (3) The audit fee includes the fee for both the annual audit of the financial statements and the review of the interim financial statements.
- (4) The decrease in employee costs in 2022 is primarily due to the release of the Holidays Act 2003 compliance provision of \$2.7 million, lower employee head count and termination benefits of \$1.8 million paid to the former CEO in the prior period.



Employee entitlements to salaries, wages and annual leave, to be settled within 12 months of the reporting date represent present obligations resulting from employee services provided up to the reporting date, calculated at undiscounted amounts based on remuneration rates that the Group expects to pay.

Incentive plans are recognised as a liability and an expense for discretionary short-term incentives (STIs) based on a formula that takes into account the economic value added by employees during the reporting period. The Group recognises this provision where contractually obliged or where there is a past practice that has created a constructive obligation.

7. Earnings Per Share

	30-Jun-22	30-Jun-211
Profit after tax attributable to equity holders of the parent (NZD 000) ²	62,145	43,957
Weighted average number of ordinary shares on issue (thousands)	174,688	174,648
Basic and diluted earnings per share (cents)	35.57	25.17
Issued ordinary shares at the beginning of the year Ordinary shares issued on 1 March 2021	174,688,323	174,628,323
Total number of shares on issue	174,688,323	60,000 174,688,323
Weighted average number of ordinary shares on issue	174,688,323	174,648,378

- (1) Prior year balances have been restated to reflect the share consolidation on 17 September 2021 (refer note 20).
- (2) Comparative balance has been restated (refer note 30).

Basic earnings or loss per share

Basic earnings or loss per share is calculated by dividing the profit attributable to equity holders of Sky by the weighted average number of ordinary shares on issue during the year.

Diluted earnings per share

Diluted earnings or loss per share is calculated by adjusting the weighted average of ordinary shares outstanding to assume conversion of all dilutive potential ordinary shares. Sky had no dilutive potential ordinary shares during the current or prior period.

8. Taxation

Income tax expense

The total charge for the year can be reconciled to the accounting profit as follows:

In NZD 000	30-Jun-22	30-Jun-211
Profit before tax	80,751	63,345
Prima facie tax expense at 28%	22,610	17,737
Non-assessible income	(6,652)	(1,268)
Non-deductible expenses	1,984	710
Prior year adjustment	(644)	371
Adjustment for change to building depreciation		153
Tax loss not recognised	614	611
Effect of foreign tax rates	627	756
Income tax expense	18,539	19,070
Allocated between:		
Current tax payable	20,124	25,143
Deferred tax	(1,585)	(6,073)
Income tax expense	18,539	19,070

⁽¹⁾ Comparative balance has been restated (refer note 30).

Current income tax expense

Income tax expense represents the sum of the tax currently payable and deferred tax, except to the extent that it relates to items recognised directly in other comprehensive income, in which case the tax expense is also recognised in other comprehensive income. The tax currently payable is based on taxable profit for the year. Taxable profit differs from profit as reported in profit or loss because it excludes items of income or expense that are taxable or deductible in other years and it further excludes items that are never taxable or deductible. The Group's liability for current tax is calculated using the rates that have been enacted or substantively enacted by the balance date.

Imputation credits

In NZD 000	30-Jun-22	30-Jun-21
Imputation credits available for subsequent reporting periods based on a tax rate of 28%	189,788	161,341

The above amounts represent the balance of the imputation credit account as at the end of the reporting period adjusted for:

- Imputation credits that will arise from the payment of the amount of the provision for income tax;
- Imputation debits that will arise from the payment of dividends. Availability of these credits is subject to continuity of ownership—requirements.

Deferred tax assets and (liabilities)

The following are the major deferred tax liabilities and assets and the movements thereon during the current and prior reporting periods.

					Recognised	
in NZD 000	Notes	Fixed assets	Leased assets	Other	directly in equity	Total
For the year ended 30 June 2022			2			
At 1 July 2021		2,575	(1,669)	5,629	(548)	5,987
Disposal of Mt Wellington properties		377	-	-	-	377
NZ IFRS 9 hedging adjustment recognised through other comprehensive income		1=	*	, -	(3,150)	(3,150)
Prior period adjustments recognised through equity		-	-	-	120	120
Credited/(charged) to profit and loss		(2,231)	5,408	(1,592)	-	1,585
Balance at 30 June 2022		721	3,739	4,037	(3,578)	4,919
For the year ended 30 June 2021		50				
At 1 July 2020		(1,899)	(6,878)	9,348	(355)	216
At 1 July 2020 Disposal of subsidiaries	28	(1,899)	(6,878) 66	9,348	(355)	216 66
	28 _. 21	(1,899)	A 1	9,348	(355) - (193)	
Disposal of subsidiaries NZ IFRS 9 hedging adjustment recognised through		(1,899) - - 1,273	A 1	9,348		66
Disposal of subsidiaries NZ IFRS 9 hedging adjustment recognised through other comprehensive income Prior period adjustments recognised		-	66	9,348		66 (193)

(1) Comparative balance has been restated (refer note 30).

Certain deferred tax assets and liabilities have been offset as allowed under NZ IAS 12 where there is a legally enforceable right to set off current tax assets against current tax liabilities and where the deferred tax assets and liabilities are levied by the same taxation authority.

Deferred income tax is provided in full, using the liability method, on temporary differences arising between the tax bases of assets and liabilities and their carrying amounts in the consolidated financial statements. Deferred income tax is not accounted for if it arises from initial recognition of an asset or liability in a transaction, other than a business combination, that at the time of the transaction neither affects accounting nor taxable profit or loss. Deferred income tax is determined using tax rates that have been enacted or substantively enacted by the balance date and are expected to apply when the related deferred income tax asset is realised or the deferred income tax liability is settled. Deferred income tax assets are recognised to the extent that it is probable that future taxable profit will be available against which the temporary differences can be utilised.

Key estimates and judgements

Deferred tax assets are recognised for unused tax losses and other deductible temporary differences to the extent that it is probable that taxable profit will be available against which the losses and other deductible temporary differences can be utilised. Significant management judgement is required to determine the amount of deferred tax assets that can be recognised based upon the likely timing and level of future taxable profits. No deferred tax asset has been recognised in relation to the Rugby Pass accumulated losses of \$23,724,000 (30 June 2021: \$19,412,000) and Sky Network Services Limited's (previously Igloo Limited) accumulated losses of \$11,850,000 (30 June 2021: \$12,150,000). These tax losses can be carried forward for use against future taxable profits of both entities subject to meeting the requirements of the income tax legislation in the local tax jurisdiction including shareholder continuity.

9. Trade and Other Receivables

In NZD 000	Note	30-Jun-22	30-Jun-21
Trade receivables		35,416	37,694
Less provision for loss allowance		(1,588)	(1,272)
Trade receivables - net		33,828	36,422
Other receivables		11,966	8,847
Owing by NEP	28		7,000
Prepaid expenses		9,565	13,346
Balance at end of year		55,359	65,615
Deduct receivables not classified as financial assets ¹		(11,945)	(13,601)
Financial instruments	26	43,414	52,014

⁽¹⁾ Receivables not classified as financial instruments include prepaid expenses, tax receivable and facility fees.

Impairment of trade receivables

The Group applies the NZ IFRS 9 simplified approach to measuring expected credit losses which uses a lifetime expected loss allowance for all trade receivables.

To measure the expected credit losses, trade receivables have been grouped based on the shared credit risk characteristics and the days past due. The expected loss rates are based on the payment profiles of revenue over the prior 24 months and the corresponding historical credit losses experienced within this period.

The impairment of trade receivables as at 30 June 2022 is as follows:

In NZD 000	30-Jur	30-Jun-22		
	Gross	Impairment	Gross	Impairment
Residential subscribers	22,408	(1,072)	24,326	(1,099)
Commercial subscribers	4,783	(176)	4,759	(32)
Wholesale customers	1,345	-	1,004	_
Advertising	4,731	(7)	4,680	(60)
Other	2,149	(333)	2,925	(81)
	35,416	(1,588)	37,694	(1,272)



As at 30 June, the ageing analysis of trade receivables is as follows:

я		30-Jun-22		30-Jun-21					
In NZD 000	Expected loss rate	Gross carrying amount	Loss allowance	In NZD 000	Expected loss rate	Gross carrying amount	Loss allowance		
Not past due	0.2%	28,999	72	Not past due	0.2%	31,483	75		
Past due 0-30 days	3.1%	3,397	107	Past due 0-30 days	2.3%	3,832	87		
Past due 31-60 days	7.5%	1,302	97	Past due 31-60 days	7.3%	1,075	79		
Past due 61-90 days	42.0%	638	268	Past due 61-90 days	55.8%	557	311		
Greater than 90 days	96.7%	1,080	1,044	Greater than 90 days	96.4%	747	720		
		35,416	1,588			37,694	1,272		

Movements in the provision for impairment of receivables were as follows:

In NZD 000	Note	30-Jun-22	30-Jun-21
Opening balance		1,272	898
Charged during the year	6	1,291	1,454
Utilised during the year	2 1 2 2	(975)	(1,080)
Closing balance		1,588	1,272

The provision charged and the amount utilised for impaired receivables has been included in subscriber related costs in profit or loss. Amounts charged to the allowance account are generally written off when there is no expectation of receiving additional cash, usually ninety days after a customer has been disconnected. The maximum exposure to credit risk at the reporting date is the fair value of each class of receivable. The Group holds collateral of \$1.1 million (30 June 2021: \$1.2 million) in the form of deposits for \$4 kg Box customers.

Trade and other receivables are recognised initially at fair value and subsequently measured at amortised cost using the effective interest method, less provision for impairment. Collectability of trade receivables is reviewed on an on-going basis. Debts which are known to be uncollectible are written off. An impairment loss is recognised based on expected credit losses for each trade receivable group.

10. Programme Rights Inventory

In NZD 000	Note	30-Jun-22	30-Jun-21
Opening balance		103,154	115,672
Acquired during the year		329,888	266,348
Written off during the year		(1,152)	(7,466)
Charged to programming expenses		(310,483)	(271,400)
Balance at end of year	34.5	121,407	103,154

Programme rights inventories for broadcast are stated at the lower of cost and net realisable value, and net of the accumulated expense charged to the income statement to date. Such programming rights are included as inventories when the legally enforceable licence period commences, and all of the following conditions have been met: (a) the cost of each programme is known or reasonably determinable; (b) the programme material has been accepted by the Group in accordance with the conditions of the rights; and (c) the programme is available for its first showing.

Prior to being included in inventories, the programming rights are classified as television programme rights not yet available for transmission and not recorded as inventories on the Group's balance sheet and are instead disclosed as contractual commitments (refer note 31).

The cost of television programme inventories is recognised as programming rights in the income statement, over the period the Group utilises and consumes the programming rights, applying linear-broadcast and time-based methods of amortisation depending on the type of programme right, taking into account the circumstances primarily as described below.

These circumstances may change or evolve over time and, as such, the Group regularly reviews and updates the method used to recognise programming expense.

- Sports the majority or all of the cost is recognised in the income statement on the first broadcast or, where the rights are
 for multiple seasons or competitions, such rights are recognised principally on a straight-line basis across the contracted
 broadcast period or season.
- Movies and linear entertainment channels the cost is recognised in the income statement on an "as played" basis over the
 period for which the broadcast rights are licensed.
- Pass through channels the cost is amortised in the month of activity.
- Entertainment streaming content is amortised on a straight-line basis over the licence period.

The Group regularly reviews its programming rights for impairment. Where programme broadcast rights are surplus to the Group's requirements, and no gain is anticipated through a disposal of the rights, or where the programming will not be broadcast for any other reason, a write-down to the income statement is made. Any reversals of inventory write-downs are recognised as reductions in operating expense.

11. Trade and Other Payables and Contract Liabilities

In NZD 000	Notes	30-Jun-22	30-Jun-21
Trade payables		100,682	83,710
Employee entitlements		9,412	10,560
Tax payables		5,465	7,377
Accruals		34,746	31,119
Provisions ¹	27	2,552	5,887
Balance at end of year		152,857	138,653
Current		151,711	137,077
Two to five years		1,146	1,576
		152,857	138,653
Less			
Payables not classified as financial instruments ¹		(17,429)	(23,824)
Financial instruments	25	135,428	114,829

) Tax payables, provisions and employee benefits do not meet the definition of a financial instrument and have been excluded from the "Financial instruments" category.

Trade and other payables, other than contingent consideration which is measured at fair value, are initially measured at fair value and are subsequently measured at amortised cost using the effective interest method.

Contract liabilities

IN NZD 000	30-Jun-22	30-Jun-21	
Deferred revenue	52,505	52,267	

Contract liabilities of \$52,267,000 were released into revenue during the year ended 30 June 2022 (30 June 2021: \$51,180,000). Contract liabilities are not classified as financial instruments.

Contract liabilities are recognised for payments received from Sky Box, Commercial, Streaming and Broadband customers in advance and are recognised in revenue over the service period. Contract liabilities recognised at the end of the financial year are recognised as revenue in the following year.

12. Assets Held for Sale

In May 2022, the Group commenced negotiations to sell the RugbyPass business for consideration of \$11.0 million to Rugby World Cup Ltd as part of a wide ranging multi-year partnership. Those negotiations are progressing positively, and settlement is expected to be completed within the next 12 months.

The assets and liabilities classified as held'for sale on 30 June 2022 relate to the sale of RugbyPass business. The assets classified as held for sale at 30 June 2021 related to the properties known as Studio 2 and Studio 3 only.

The assets classified as held for sale have been reported at their book value.

In NZD 000	Note	30-Jun-22	X	30-Jun-21
Assets				
Property, plant and equipment (net)	13			13,436
Trade and other receivables	. 14	1,737		-
Other intangible assets	15	2,064		_
Goodwill	16	8,981		_
Assets held for sale		12,782		13,436
Liabilities	0	The second section of the		
Trade and other payables		1,612		-
Deferred tax liability		363	1	-
Liabilities associated with assets held for sale		1,975	——————————————————————————————————————	-

The movements in assets held for sale are:

In NZD 000	Property, plant and equipment	Goodwill	Other intangible assets	Current Assets	Current liabilities	Other non-current liabilities	Total
Balance at 1 July 2021	13,436		-	-	-	-	13,436
Additions	20,759	8,981	2,064	1,737	(1,612)	(363)	31,566
Disposals (note 13)	(34,195)	_	* <u>-</u>	-	-	-	(34,195)
Balance at 30 June 2022		8,981	2,064	1,737	(1,612)	(363)	10,807



13. Property, Plant and Equipment

In NZD 000	Land, buildings & leasehold improvements	Broadcasting & studio equipment	Decoders & associated equipment	Capitalised installation costs	Other plant & equipment	Projects under development	Total
For the year ending 30 June 2022	2						
Cost							
Balance at 1 July 2021	43,799	110,718	254,055	245,178	77,827	1,666	733,243
Transfer between categories	101	1,071	-	27	94	(1,266)	-
Additions	948	1,027	977	11,605	2,677	2,578	19,812
Disposals	(34,570)	(901)	(8,346)	(17,413)	(4,113)	\ \	(65,343)
Balance at 30 June 2022	10,278	111,915	246,686	239,370	76,485	2,978	687,712
Accumulated depreciation							
Balance at 1 July 2021	16,717	103,066	247,750	208,134	57,384	-	633,051
Depreciation for the year (note 6)	725	2,334	1,785	15,930	6,502	-	27,276
Disposals	(13,588)	(561)	(8,346)	(17,414)	(4,099)	÷	(44,008
Balance at 30 June 2022	3,854	104,839	241,189	206,650	59,787		616,319
Net book value at 30 June 2022	6,424	7,076	5,497	32,720	16,698	2,978	71,39
For the year ending 30 June 2021		Ç			7		Ÿ
Cost							
Balance at 1 July 2020	70,763	100,645	304,083	251,921	92,542	2,386	822,34
Transfer between categories	(222)	8,709	120	32	(10,108)	(1,532)	(3,121
Assets held for sale (note 12)	(19,701)	-	_		-	=	(19,701
Additions	1,122	1,468	2,030	14,846	5,379	812	25,65
Disposals	(8,163)	(104)	(52,058)	(21,621)	(9,986)		(91,932
Balance at 30 June 2021	43,799	110,718	254,055	245,178	77,827	1,666	733,24
Accumulated depreciation		di.					
Balance at 1 July 2020	28,522	99,868	296,107	209,893	63,365	=	697,75
Transfer between categories	-	747	(3)	19	(3,885)	=1	(3,122
Depreciation for the year (note 6)	2,371	2,555	3,703	19,843	7,883	=0	36,35
Assets held for sale (note 12)	(6,265)	-	-	/ =		#3	(6,265
Disposals	(7,911)	(104)	(52,057)	(21,621)	(9,979)		(91,672
Balance at 30 June 2021	16,717	103,066	247,750	208,134	57,384		633,05
Net book value at 30 June 2021	27,082	7,652	6,305	37,044	20,443	1,666	100,192

Land, buildings, and leasehold improvements at 30 June 2022 includes land with a cost of \$1,600,000 (30 June 2021: \$2,625,000). The land and buildings at Mt Wellington were sold on 18 March 2022 and have been recognised as disposals. Depreciation related to broadcasting assets (including decoders and capitalised installation costs) of \$20,049,000 (30 June 2021: \$26,101,000) accounts for the majority of the total depreciation charge.

Sale and Leaseback of Mt Wellington Land and Buildings

On 18 March 2022, the Group completed the sale and leaseback of its Mt Wellington land and building located at 10 Panorama Road known as Studio 1 which had a book value of \$20.8 million at the time of sale. Total net proceeds were \$34.3 million resulting in a gain on sale and leaseback of \$13.5 million of which \$6.1 million was recognised in other income in the current period.

The unrecognised \$7.4 million portion of the sale and leaseback gain is to be allocated to the Studio 1 right of use asset, reflecting the proportion of the previous carrying amount of the land and building that relates to the right of use asset transferred to the lessor, and to be amortised over the life of the lease. The leaseback gave rise to a right of use asset of \$6.2 million, a lease liability of \$13.6 million and a deferred tax asset of \$2.1 million.

On 18 March 2022, the Group also completed the sale of two properties known as Studio 2 and Studio 3 located at 34 and 16 Leonard Road, Mt Wellington. Total net proceeds were \$21.3 million resulting in a gain on sale of \$7.8 million which was recognised as other income in the year.

The gain on sale for the Mt Wellington properties is as follows:

In NZD 000	Studio 1	Studio 2	Studio 3	Total
Net book value	20,800	3,378	10,017	34,195
Sale proceeds	34,321	7,503	13,756	55,580
Financing adjustment	(7,404)	 .	-	(7,404)
Gain on sale	6,117	4,125	3,739	13,981

Property, plant and equipment are stated at cost less accumulated depreciation and impairment losses except land which is shown at cost less impairment. Cost includes expenditure that is directly attributable to the acquisition of the items. Capitalised installation costs are represented by the cost of satellite dishes, installation costs and direct labour costs. Where parts of an item of property, plant and equipment have different useful lives, they are accounted for as separate items of property, plant and equipment.

Subsequent costs are included in the asset's carrying amount or recognised as a separate asset, as appropriate, only when it is probable that the future economic benefits embodied within the item will flow to the Group and the cost of the item can be measured reliably. The cost of additions to plant and other assets constructed by the Group consist of all appropriate costs of development, construction and installation, comprising material, labour, direct overhead and transport costs. For qualifying assets directly attributable interest costs incurred during the period required to complete and prepare the asset for its intended use are capitalised as part of the total cost. All other costs are recognised in profit or loss as an expense is incurred. Additions in the current year include \$234,000 of capitalised labour costs (30 June 2021: \$207,450).

Projects under development comprise expenditure on partially completed assets. The projects include items of property, plant and equipment and intangible assets. At completion of the project the costs are allocated to the appropriate asset categories and depreciation or amortisation commences.

Costs may also include transfers from equity of any gains or losses on qualifying cash flow hedges of foreign currency purchases of property, plant and equipment.

Gains and losses on disposals are determined by comparing the proceeds with the carrying amount and recognised in other costs.

Depreciation

Property, plant and equipment are depreciated using the straight-line method so as to allocate the costs of assets to their residual values over their estimated useful lives as follows:

Leasehold improvements 5-50 years

Buildings 50 years

Broadcasting and studio equipment 5-10 years

Decoders and other customer premises equipment 4-5 years

Other plant and equipment 3-10 years

Capitalised installation costs 5 years

The assets' residual values and useful lives are reviewed, and adjusted if appropriate, at each balance date.

Key estimates and judgements

The estimated life of technical assets such as decoders and other broadcasting assets is based on management's best estimates. Changes in technology may result in the economic life of these assets being different from that estimated previously. The Board and management regularly review economic life assumptions of these assets as part of management reporting procedures.

14. Right-Of-Use Assets

In NZD 000	Transmission	Property	Equipment	Motor vehicles	Total
Right-of-use assets	K				
Balance at 1 July 2021	52,696	3,452	8,018	106	64,272
Additions	1	14,186	11,210	7	25,403
Lease modification	(1,003)	-	// Se	-	(1,003)
Terminations	(657)	-	-	-	(657)
 Depreciation	(22,506)	(1,484)	(6,647)	(77)	(30,714)
Balance at 30 June 2022	28,530	16,154	12,581	36	57,301
Right-of-use assets					
Balance at 1 July 2020	79,432	9,597	7,587	205	96,821
Additions	652	-	5,181	-	5,833
Lease modification	255	(1,794)	4,035	178	2,419
Terminations	(A)	(2,696)	(1,719)	(146)	(4,561)
Depreciation	(27,388)	(1,655)	(7,066)	(131)	(36,240)
Balance at 30 June 2021	52,696	3,452	8,018	106	64,272
			7.00		

The Group leases various premises, transmission equipment, motor vehicles and sundry equipment. Rental contracts vary between one and five years with some office leases containing renewal options. The Group has incorporated renewal options into the lease term where it is reasonably certain that the lease will be extended.

A review of Sky's property portfolio has resulted in a reassessment of some of its property leases resulting in cancelling the lease or shortening the lease term.

Due to COVID-19 restrictions in the prior year, some lessors have provided the Group with lease concessions by way of reduction or postponement of monthly payments, for periods of up to three months. These concessions have not resulted in any changes in either the lease asset or the lease liability (refer note 18). The value of lease concessions received for property leases is nil (30 June 2021: \$29,000). These are recorded as a deduction from operating expenses.

15. Intangible Assets

In NZD 000	Notes	Software	Other intangibles	Projects under development	Tota
For the year ending 30 June 2022					
Cost					
Balance at 1 July 2021		198,984	7,283	1,648	207,91
Transfer from projects under development		1,476	_	(1,476)	ar E
Additions		13,369	_	11,502	24,873
Disposals		(3,382)	=	-	(3,382
Assets held for sale	12	(3,011)	(4,362)	_	(7,373
Balance at 30 June 2022		207,436	2,921	11,674	222,03
Accumulated amortisation				•	
Balance at 1 July 2021		153,093	3,665	-	156,758
Amortisation for the year		20,400	1,781	_	22,181
Disposals		(3,298)	_,	_	(3,298
Assets held for sale	12	(2,711)	(2,599)	_	(5,310
Balance at 30 June 2022	Birth Care	167,484	2,847	(=):	170,33:
Net book value at 30 June 2022		39,952	74	11,674	51,70
For the year ending 30 June 2021		·		•	
Cost					
Balance at 1 July 2020		181,742	9,057	9,291	200,09
Transfer between categories			(369)	-	(369
SaaS adjustment ¹		(6,039)	(555)	8 -	(6,039
Transfer from projects under development		8,907	-	(8,907)	
Acquired as part of the acquisition of Sports Analytics		12	192	-	204
Additions		24,150	# 0	1,264	25,414
Disposals		(9,788)	(1,597)	-	(11,385
Balance at 30 June 2021		198,984	7,283	1,648	207,915
Accumulated amortisation					
Balance at 1 July 2020		130,751	2,783	말기	133,534
Transfer between categories			(369)	_	(369
SaaS adjustment¹		(1,495)	200 C		(1,495
Amortisation for the year		33,325	2.071	_	35,39
Disposals		(9,488)	(820)	<u>~</u>	(10,308
Balance at 30 June 2021		153,093	3,665	_	156,75
Net book value at 30 June 2021		45,891	3,618	1,648	51,15

⁽¹⁾ Restatement in prior period (refer note 30).

Software development costs recognised as assets are amortised on a straight-line basis over their estimated useful lives (generally three to five years). Direct costs associated with the development of broadcasting and business software for internal use are capitalised where it is probable that the asset will generate future economic benefits. Capitalised costs include external direct costs of materials and services consumed and direct payroll-related costs for employees (including contractors) directly associated with the project and interest costs incurred during the development stage of a project. Additions in the current year to software include \$5,706,000 of accumulated capitalised labour costs (30 June 2021: \$8,556,000), \$5,650,000 of which was incurred in the current year (30 June 2021: \$6,975,000) and \$Nil capitalised interest (30 June 2021; \$242,000).

Costs associated with cloud computing arrangements not controlled by Sky are expensed as incurred. Configuration and customisation costs are capitalised if they are directly attributable to identifiable intangible assets which are controlled by Sky and are generated or acquired during implementation. These assets are amortised over their estimated useful lives (generally three to five years). Configuration and customisation costs are otherwise expensed as incurred unless they relate to services performed by the SaaS vendor which are assessed as not distinct from the SaaS offering, in which case they are capitalised as a prepayment and expensed over the service contract period.

Projects under development comprise expenditure on partially completed assets. The projects include items of property, plant and equipment and intangible assets. At completion of the project the costs are allocated to the appropriate asset categories and depreciation or amortisation commences.

Key estimates and judgements

Assets that are subject to amortisation and depreciation are tested for impairment whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount may not be recoverable. An impairment loss is recognised for the amount by which the asset's carrying amount exceeds its recoverable amount. The recoverable amount is the higher of an asset's fair value less costs to sell and value-in use.

16. Goodwill

In NZD 000	Notes	30-Jun-22	30-Jun-21
Opening balance		255,245	256,312
Disposal of OSB	28		(1,067)
Transfer to held for sale	12	(8,981)	=
Impairment	6	(2,000)	_
Closing balance		244,264	255,245

Assets that have an indefinite useful life are not subject to amortisation and are tested at each reporting date for impairment and whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount may not be recoverable. Impairment tests are performed by assessing the recoverable amount of each individual asset or cash generating unit (CGU). The recoverable amount is determined as the higher amount calculated under a value-in-use or a fair value less costs of disposal calculation. Both methods utilise pre-tax future cash flows which are included in the Group's five-year business plan.

Goodwill represents the excess of the cost of acquisition over the fair value of the Group's share of the net identifiable assets, liabilities and contingent liabilities of the acquired subsidiary at the date of acquisition and the fair value of the non-controlling interest in the acquired subsidiary. Prior to 30 June 2020 the goodwill balance had been allocated to the Group's single reportable segment. The majority of goodwill arose as a result of the acquisition of Sky by Independent Newspapers Limited (INL) in 2005. Subsequent acquisitions have resulted in increases to goodwill, including in August 2019 with the acquisition of RugbyPass and associated goodwill of \$38.5 million.

From the year ended 30 June 2020, RugbyPass has been reported as a separate CGU, albeit it continues to be included as part of the Group's single reportable segment (refer note 4). Subsequent to the December 2019 reporting date, the Board had reassessed their view of the Group's CGUs and determined that the separation of Sky and RugbyPass into individual CGUs represented the lowest level for which there are separately identifiable cash inflows largely independent of the cash inflows from other assets. This reassessment was largely driven by COVID-19 and the uncertainty it caused in the global sporting rights market. This uncertainty had led the Board to pivot the RugbyPass strategy away from content rights monetisation through streaming to the monetisation of its audience reach and self-generated content through advertising, sponsorship, and lower priced subscriptions. This meant the forecast revenue model for RugbyPass largely differed from that of Sky's which continued to primarily be subscriber-based content rights monetisation. In 2021 the Group sold the streaming business of RugbyPass to Premier Sports Ltd (refer note 28).

In separating out the RugbyPass CGU from Sky's, all of the Rugby Pass acquisition goodwill of \$38.5 million was allocated to the RugbyPass CGU as it was management's view that, in conjunction with the factors described above, the existing Sky business had not received any material synergy benefits from the acquisition of RugbyPass. This goodwill was subsequently impaired by \$27.5 million at 30 June 2020.

On 31 March 2021, the Group disposed of Outside Broadcasting Limited (OSB) (refer note 28). NZ IAS 36 requires that any goodwill associated with an operation that has been disposed must also be disposed of.

In performing impairment testing, if the carrying values exceed the recoverable amounts of the CGU, then the goodwill allocated to each of these units is considered to be impaired and an impairment expense is recognised in the income statement. The recoverable amounts of the Sky CGU and the RugbyPass CGU for the year ended 30 June 2022 have been determined based on fair value less cost of disposal calculation using the discounted cash flow (DCF) model and the price a willing buyer would pay for the RugbyPass business. For the year ended 30 June 2022 management has utilised the same valuation approach and model used in the prior year for calculating the recoverable amount of the Sky CGU. This valuation methodology uses level three inputs in terms of the fair value hierarchy in NZ IFRS 13.

The fair value less cost of disposal calculations include benefits of future changes to the cost structure as the Group leverages new technologies and continues to refine its operating models. Some of these changes would not be included if value-in-use calculations were used to determine the recoverable amounts of the Sky CGU and therefore fair value less cost of disposal calculations leads to the highest recoverable amounts for the Sky CGU.

Key estimates and judgements

The determination of CGUs and the allocation of goodwill to these CGUs requires a degree of judgement by management and this has been outlined above.

The forecasts used in impairment testing also requires assumptions and judgements about the future, such as discount rates, terminal growth rates, forecast revenues, and assumptions around programming rights, and other costs and capital expenditure to which the impairment models are very sensitive, and which are inherently uncertain. Actual results may differ materially from those forecast or implied. The forecasts are not, and should not be read as, a forecast of, or guidance as to, the future financial performance and earnings of the Group.

Cash flows over the forecast period (FY23 to FY27)

Forecast cash flows are prepared based on management's current expectations, with consideration given to internal information and relevant external industry data and analysis. The cash flow assumptions for the purposes of the impairment testing, referred to as the goodwill impairment test model were approved by the Board on 20 July 2022.

In determining the cash flows for the goodwill impairment test model, the Board acknowledges that there continues to be ongoing uncertainties surrounding factors such as:

- the ongoing uncertainty caused by the COVID-19 pandemic;
- the heightened impact of the economic environment (inflation and rising interest rates) as customers rationalise household spending;
- the quantum and timing of subscription revenues including expected acquisition and retention rates for streaming and Sky Box customers;
- timing of live sports across the various sporting codes and delivery of rights according to contract, or delivery of equivalent content, and assumptions around the cost of renewing key rights agreements in the future;
- expansion of content delivery by means other than satellite, specifically the growth of broadband services.

While the core strategy and direction of the business remains broadly the same as the previous five-year plan, which was the basis of the impairment testing at 30 June 2021, the goodwill impairment test model reflects changes in the business since that time, as well as areas where there has been a shift in focus such as:

- the better than expected trading performance for the year ended 30 June 2022;
- higher growth in streaming revenues on the back of securing key partnerships with HBO and EPL;
- Sky Box stabilisation delayed reflecting the economic uncertainty impacting household spend;
- a less aggressive growth outlook in broadband;
- changes to sport and entertainment costs to reflect new and/or revised rights deals (e.g. securing the long-term partnerships with HBO and EPL) and revised assumptions around content renewals in the future; and
- other structural changes

Valuation approach

Eor the year ended 30 June 2022, Management has utilised the same valuation approach and model used in the prior year for the Sky CGU, other than refreshing the discounts rates and terminal growth rates (referred to as the Goodwill impairment test case approved by the Board on 20 July 2022).

Key cash flow assumptions include the following:

Sky CGU

Residential Sky Box and streaming revenues have been forecast based on management's current expectations of subscriber numbers and average revenues per user (ARPU). In forming these expectations, management has referenced past churn and acquisition performance, and factored in management interventions and planned growth strategies, specifically plans for a new set top box, initiatives focused on customer retention and loyalty, and for streaming, continued growth with Neon and Sky Sport Now following the HBO renewal and securing the EPL.

Broadband revenues represent a new revenue stream for Sky following its launch in the 2021 financial year and are estimated based on management's expectations of Sky's market penetration with reference to relevant industry data and Sky's expected ARPU.



Programming expenses include both programming rights and programming costs. Programming rights expenses have been forecast with reference to contractual arrangements for content currently in place and management's expectations of future renewal of content arrangements. Management assumes the continuity of rugby content supply as envisioned in the short form agreements ("NZR Agreements") entered into by Sky, SANZAAR and NZ Rugby in October 2019. The parties continue to negotiate relevant updates to the NZR Agreements reflecting changes to rugby content and competitions as a result of restrictions arising from COVID-19 or as mutually agreed by the contractual parties. Management has assumed that sufficient volume and quality of rugby content will be delivered for the length of the contracted period and that the applicable contracted payments will be made. Programming costs largely comprise of sports production costs and are forecast with reference to the latest sporting calendar and management's expectations of future events and renewal assumptions.

Broadcasting and infrastructure expenses are forecast with reference to historical trends with assumed cost savings as Sky continues to refine its operational activities through a period of transformational change and right-sizes its cost base.

Capital expenditure

Within both CGUs is forecast with reference to revenue consistent with historical trends and the changing nature of the Group's asset base.

Discount rates and terminal growth rates

The terminal growth rates and discount rates used in the 30 June 2022 impairment assessment calculations (and the equivalent assumptions for 30 June 2021) are detailed below. Costs of disposal are assumed to be 1% (30 June 2020: 1%) of enterprise value.

		30-Jun-22		30-Jun-21		
	*	Sky CGU	RugbyPass CGU	Sky CGU	RugbyPass CGU	
Terminal growth rate		2.0%	N/A	1.4%	2.0%	
Discount rate (post-tax) ¹		10.6%	N/A	14.3%	35.0%	
Discount rate (pre-tax) ¹		14.7%	N/A	19.9%	48.6%	

(1) The Sky CGU discount rate has reduced from the prior year reflecting the successful launch of Broadband.

The 2% terminal growth rate for the Sky CGU takes into account the surety of content supply from entering into long term content supply agreements in the current financial year, the changing balance of future revenues with streaming and other subscription revenue that are likely to more than offset the decline of residential Sky Box revenues.

The discount rates represent the current assessment of the risks specific to each CGU, considering the time value of money and risks of achieving the cash flow estimates. The discount rate calculation is based on the specific circumstances of the CGUs and is derived from its weighted average costs of capital (WACC).

RugbyPass CGU

The Rugby Pass business is being marketed for sale and accordingly has been classified as held for sale at 30 June 2022. The fair value has been assessed as \$11 million based on market data and accordingly a \$2 million impairment has been recognised.

Conclusion

As outlined in note 3, Management and the directors have assessed the recoverable amounts for each CGU, and also considered whether there are any events or changes in circumstances that may indicate impairment and concluded that a \$2 million impairment of the carrying value of RugbyPass goodwill is required at 30 June 2022.

		30-Jun-22		30-Jun-21	
In NZD 000	Notes	Sky CGU	RugbyPass CGU	Sky CGU	RugbyPass CGU
Opening balance		244,264	10,981	245,331	10,981
Impairment			(2,000)	元	.5
Disposal of OSB	28	1		(1,067)	m (E)
Transfer to assets held for sale	12		(8,981)	-	
Closing balance		244,264		244,264	10,981

Goodwill (Continued)

Sensitivities

The impact of planned new product offerings, proposed price changes and market changes arising from competition make it difficult to estimate subscriber numbers with a high degree of accuracy and therefore there is significant uncertainty in the level of future subscriber numbers. Actual results may be materially different from the plan due to changes in the key assumptions, in particular changes in the quality, pricing or retention of key content contracts, the continued uncertainty regards COVID-19, subscriber numbers and ARPU could give rise to impairment of goodwill.

The key forecast cash flow assumptions by CGU are outlined in the following table. For each key assumption management has identified what a reasonable possible change may be, based on expected ranges which would significantly impact the recoverable amount. The expected impacts on the CGU recoverable amount which result from a sensitivity to subscribers also captures the change in the directly attributable variable costs caused by the increase/decrease to subscribers. The expected impact on the CGU recoverable amount from the cost sensitivities do not capture any changes in revenue which may result if costs were to increase/decrease.

) =====================================		Expected impact on CGI	J recoverable amount
	Sensitivity	Upside \$million	Downside \$million
Sky CGU			_
Residential Sky Box revenues	+/-10% change to subscribers¹	272.1	(277.2)
2	+/-10% change to ARPU¹	399.9	(398.6)
Streaming revenues	+/-10% change to subscribers	91.3	(91.4)
*	+/-10% change to ARPU	109.1	(109.0)
Sky CGU costs	+/-20% change to programming cost renewals ¹	579.3	(579.3)
	+/-1% change to capex as % of revenue	94.8	(94.8)
DCF assumptions	+/-2% change to discount rate	172.7	(107.2)
<u></u>	+/-1% change to terminal growth rate	56.3	(44.4)

(1) For the most material forecast cashflow assumptions, namely Sky Box subscriber numbers, Sky Box ARPU, and programming cost renewals, the sensitivity levels at which Sky CGU goodwill headroom reduces to nil are: Sky Box subscriber numbers (8.9)%, Sky Box ARPU (6.3)%, and programming costs renewals 4.1%. For other sensitivities shown the reasonably possible changes would not result in an impairment.

Market capitalisation comparison

The Group compares the carrying amount of net assets with its market capitalisation value at each reporting balance date. The share price as at 30 June 2022 was \$2.36 equating to a market capitalisation of \$412 million, and the share price on the day the financial statements were signed was \$2.59 equating to a market capitalisation of \$452.4 million. This market value excludes any control premium and may not reflect the value of the Group's net assets. The carrying amount of the Group's net assets as at 30 June 2022 was \$496.5 million (\$2.84 per share). Management and the Directors have considered the market capitalisation and net assets and concluded there is no indicator of impairment.



17. Borrowings

		30-Jun-22			30-Jun-21	
In NZD 000	Current	Non-current	Total	Current	Non-current	Total
Borrowings ¹	1,035		1,035	1,137	1,035	2,172
7	1,035		1,035	1,137	1,035	2,172

(1) Borrowings include third-party loans only.

Bank loans

On 2 July 2020, the Group signed a renegotiated bank facility with a syndicate of banks comprising Bank of New Zealand, Commonwealth Bank of Australia and Westpac NZ Limited securing a facility of \$200 million maturing on 31 July 2023.

On 18 March 2022, the Group renegotiated the bank facility to reduce the limit to \$150 million and extend the facility to 31 July 2025.

The facility arrangements (together with certain hedging arrangements) take the benefit of shared security granted by certain members of the Group, including:

a general security deed granted by each of Sky Network Television Limited, RugbyPass Limited, Sky Network Services Limited, Sky Investment Holdings Limited;

real property mortgages granted over certain real property interests of Sky Network Television Limited; and

a spectrum mortgage granted over certain spectrum.

As is customary for facilities of this nature, the loan facility is subject to certain covenant clauses whereby the Group is required to meet certain key financial ratios and other performance indicators.

There have been no breaches of covenant clauses in the 2022 financial year and no breaches are anticipated within the next 12 months.

Bank overdrafts of \$825,000 (30 June 2021; \$1,511,000) have been set off against cash balances.

Interest-bearing borrowings are recognised initially at fair value less attributable transaction costs. Subsequent to initial recognition, interest-bearing borrowings are stated at amortised cost with any difference between cost and redemption value being recognised in profit or loss over the period of the borrowings, using the effective interest method. Borrowings are classified as current liabilities unless the Group has an unconditional right to defer settlement of the liability for at least 12 months after the balance date

Cash and cash equivalents comprise cash balances and call deposits with maturities of three months or less. Bank overdrafts that are repayable on demand and which form an integral part of the Group's cash management are included as a component of cash and cash equivalents for the purpose of the statement of cash flows.

Bonds

The \$100 million bonds, issued by the Group on 31 March 2014, were fully repaid on 31 March 2021.

Changes in liabilities arising from financing activities

In NZD 000	1 July 2021	Additions	Repayment	Fees	Reclass	Other ¹ movements	30 June 2022
Current liabilities							
Third party loan	1,137	-	(1,137)	-	1,035	-	1,035
Lease liabilities	39,074		-	-	(7,830)	940)	31,244
Non-current liabilities							
Third party loan	1,035	15	(-)	-	(1,035)	-1	
Lease liabilities	31,075	33,068	(32,144)		7,830	(394)	39,435
	72,321	33,068	(33,281)	-	•	(394)	71,714

		•				Other ¹	30 June
In NZD 000	1 July 2020	Additions	Repayment	Fees	Reclass	movements	2021
Current liabilities					1977		
Third party loan	970	177	(1,171)	:=:	1,137	201	1,137
Bonds	99,795		(100,000)	205		-	
Lease liabilities	36,562	-	-	(70)	2,512	-	39,074
Non-current liabilities							
Borrowings	(289)	2	F1	88	_	201	
Third party loan	2,172		8	=	(1,137)	=	1,035
Lease liabilities	68,0772	5,181	(37,503)	-	(2,512)	(2,168)	31,075
	207,287	5,181	(138,674)	293	-	(1,766)	72,321

⁽¹⁾ Other movements include exchange differences and changes in fair value (refer note 30).



⁽²⁾ Lease liability opening balance is restated for the adjustment to lease standard adoption (refer note 30).

18. Lease Liabilities

This note provides information for leases where the Group is a lessee.

in NZD 000	Transmission	Property	Equipment	Motor vehicles	Total
For the year ending 30 June 2022					
Balance at 1 July 2021	58,146	4,015	7,879	109	70,149
Additions for the period ¹	-	21,792	11,269	7	33,068
Lease modifications and terminations	(1,647)	=	1155	-	(1,647)
Add interest for period	1,591	556	401	4	2,552
Less repayments	(24,955)	(2,469)	(7,190)	(82)	(34,696)
Foreign currency revaluation	823		430	_	1,253
Balance at 30 June 2022	33,958	23,894	12,789	38	70,679
Current	22,429	2,772	6,006	37	31,244
Two to five years	11,529	10,284	6,783	1	28,597
More than five years	N=1	10,838)/#	-	10,838
Balance at 30 June 2022	33,958	23,894	12,789	38	70,679
For the year ending 30 June 2021	¥,	3"	3		
Balance at 1 July 2020	91,438	10,688	7,532	207	109,865
Additions for the period	(<u> </u>	<u> </u>	5,181	5. C.#E	5,181
Lease modifications and terminations	10	(4,503)	2,337	31	(2,125)
Add interest for period	2,658	424	384	11	3,477
Less repayments	(30,971)	(2,594)	(7,275)	(140)	(40,980)
Foreign currency revaluation	237		(280)	-	(43)
Lease liability restatement ²	(5,226)	-		-	(5,226)
Balance at 30 June 2021	58,146	4,015	7,879	109	70,149
Current	32,694	1,492	4,815	73	39,074
Two to five years	25,452	2,523	3,064	36	31,075
Balance at 30 June 2021	58,146	4,015	7,879	109	70,149

⁽¹⁾ Property additions include the \$7.4 million sale and leaseback adjustment to the Right-of-use asset refer notes 13 & 14.

Short term lease costs included in expenses in the consolidated statement of comprehensive income are \$3,715,000 (30 June 2021: \$3,172,000). No leases were terminated or assigned to other parties during the period resulting in a lease gain of \$Nil (30 June 2021; \$197,000) which is recorded in other income in the consolidated income statement.

The Group leases various properties, transmission equipment, motor vehicles and sundry equipment. Rental contracts vary between one and ten years with some office leases containing renewal options. Sky has incorporated renewal options into the lease term where it is reasonably certain that the lease will be extended.

⁽²⁾ Comparative balance has been restated (refer note 30).

Lease Liabilities (Continued)

For higher value contracts the Group adjusts the borrowing rate after considering the effect of the lease term, the currency and value of the lease, any security given, and the economic environment in which the Group operates.

For leases where there are renewal options the lease payments may change. When lease payments are adjusted, the lease liability is reassessed and adjusted against the right-of-use asset. Lease payments are allocated between principal and finance cost. The finance cost is charged to profit or loss over the lease period.

Key estimates and judgements

Determining the lease term

In determining the lease term, management considers all facts and circumstances that create an economic incentive to exercise a renewal option. Renewal options are only included in the lease term if the option is reasonably certain to be exercised.

Most of the Group's property leases contain renewal options, and generally where it is likely that these options will be exercised, they have been included in the calculation of the lease liability. Management reassesses the likelihood of exercising termination options at each reporting date or when there is any significant change in circumstances. Any changes in the lease term or value affect the valuation of the liability and the right-of-use asset and are adjusted accordingly.

A change in the strategic direction of Sky has resulted in a reassessment of some of its property leases resulting in cancelling the lease or shortening the lease term. This has resulted in a reduction in the lease liability and right-of-use asset (refer note 14), with the resulting loss being recorded as an impairment charge.



19. Finance Costs, Net

In NZD 000	30-Jun-22	30-Jun-21
Finance income		
Interest income	(814)	(226)
Finance expense		
Interest expense on bank loans	2,765	3,036
Interest expense on bonds		4,688
Lease interest	2,587	3,527
Amortisation of bond costs		205
Bank facility finance fees	420	485
Total interest expense	5,772	11,941
Unrealised exchange loss/(gain) - foreign currency payables	5,433	(2,510)
Unrealised exchange (gain)/loss - foreign currency hedges	(4,815)	1,854
Realised exchange loss/(gain) - foreign currency payables	518	(523)
	6,094	10,536

Interest income is recognised on a time-proportion basis using the effective interest method, which is the rate that exactly discounts estimated future cash flow receipts through the expected life of the financial asset to that asset's net carrying amount.

Borrowing costs directly attributable to acquisition, construction or production of an asset that takes a substantial period of time to prepare for its intended use are capitalised as part of the cost of the respective assets. All other borrowing costs are expensed in the period in which they are incurred. Borrowing costs consist of interest and other costs that the Group incurs with the borrowing of funds.

Transactions in foreign currencies are translated at the foreign exchange rate ruling at the date of the transaction. Non-monetary items carried at fair value that are denominated in foreign currencies are translated to New Zealand dollars at the rates prevailing on the date when the fair value was determined. Non-monetary items that are measured in terms of historical cost in a foreign currency are not re-translated. Foreign exchange gains and losses resulting from the settlement of foreign currency transactions and from the translation at the year-end exchange rate of monetary assets and liabilities denominated in foreign currencies are recognised in profit or loss except where hedge accounting is applied and foreign exchange gains and losses are deferred in other comprehensive income.

20. Share Capital

		30-Jı	un-22	30-Jun-21		
	Notes	Number of shares (000)	Ordinary shares (NZD 000)	Number of shares (000) ¹	Ordinary shares (NZD 000)	
Shares on issue at beginning of year		174,688	768,766	174,628	767,608	
Shares issued to Chief Executive	29		-	60	1,158	
		174,688	768,766	174,688	768,766	

(1) Prior year balances have been restated to recognise the share consolidation on 17 September 2021.

On 25 August 2021, Sky announced to the NZX and ASX its intention to consolidate every 10 shares held at 5:00pm on 16 September 2021 into 1 share. The consolidation was completed on the 17th September 2021.

After the share consolidation completion the total issued capital of shares is 174,688,323, the amount is slightly higher than the 174,687,956 estimated prior to commencing the consolidation due to rounding of fractional entitlements to shares.

On 21 February 2020, 20,000 ordinary shares (200,000 pre share consolidation) were issued to Sky's former Chief Executive Martin Stewart as part of Mr Stewart's employment agreement. On 1 March 2021, the remaining 60,000 ordinary shares (600,000 pre share consolidation) included in Sky's former Chief Executive Martin Stewart's employment contract were issued in accordance with his employment agreement (refer note 29) at a value of \$1.93 per share.

21. Reserves

In NZD 000	Notes	Hedge reserve	Share based compensation reserve	Currency translation reserve	Tota reserves
As at 30 June 2022					
Balance as at 1 July 2021		1,106	- 3	(71)	1,035
Translation of subsidiary			_	318	318
Cash flow hedges (net of tax)				*	
Revaluation		12,785		_	12,78
Reclassification to profit or loss		(1,535)	-	_	(1,535
Deferred tax	8	(3,150)	-	21	(3,150
Balance at 30 June 2022		9,206	, se	247	9,45
				T 30	
As at 30 June 2021					
Balance as at 1 July 2020		610	161	220	99:
Translation of subsidiary		g ^{es} <u>u</u> s		(291)	(291
Employee share scheme	29	-	997	-	99
Credit to equity for equity-settled share based payment	20	Ţ.	(1,158)	- 7	(1,158
Cash flow hedges (net of tax)					
Revaluation		1,056	:=		1,05
Reclassification to profit or loss		(367)	-		(367
Deferred tax	8	(193)		V- in	(193
Balance at 30 June 2021		1,106		(71)	1,03
))					
D					
5					

22. Derivative Financial Instruments

		30-Jun-22			30-Jun-21		
In NZD 000	Notes	Assets	Liabilities	Notional amounts	Assets	Liabilities	Notional amounts
Forward foreign exchange contracts - cash flow hedges	25	13,546	-	235,194	2,525	(615)	192,951
Forward foreign exchange contracts - dedesignated	25	5,263	_	81,667	546	(1,222)	92,443
Total forward foreign exchange derivatives		18,809		316,861	3,071	(1,837)	285,394
Analysed as:							
Current		14,345	1_	199,141	1,347	(1,495)	161,445
Non-current		4,464	-	117,720	1,724	(342)	123,949
		18,809		316,861	3,071	(1,837)	285,394

Foreign exchange rates

Foreign exchange rates used at balance date for the New Zealand dollar are:

7	30-Jun-22	30-Jun-21
USD	0.6214	0.7002
AUD	0.9031	0.9311
GBP	0.5117	0.5058
EUR	0.5939	0.5883
JPY	84.7455	77.3772

Sensitivity analysis for foreign exchange

A 10% strengthening or weakening of the NZD against the following currencies as at 30 June 2022 would have resulted in changes to equity (hedging reserve) and unrealised gain/losses (before tax) as shown below. Based on historical movements, a 10% increase or decrease in the NZD is considered to be a reasonable estimate. This analysis assumes that all other variables, in particular interest rates, remain constant. The analysis is performed on the same basis for the prior year.

))	10% r	ate increase	10% rate decrease		
In NZD 000 Gain/(loss)	Equity	Profit or loss	Equity	Profit or loss	
As at 30 June 2022					
Foreign currency payables					
USD	-	3,627	=	(4,433)	
AUD	23	6,276		(7,671)	
Foreign exchange hedges				* * *	
USD	(10,768)	(2,325)	13,162	2,842	
AUD	(11,291)	(2,605)	13,800	3,184	
	(22,059)	4,973	26,962	(6,078)	
As at 30 June 2021					
Foreign currency payables					
USD	#8	2,876	-	(3,515)	
AUD	-	7,836	HX.	(9,577)	
Foreign exchange hedges				O Nation Service 20 at 20 at 2	
USD	(8,193)	(1,730)	10,103	2,115	
AUD	(9,489)	(3,008)	11,598	3,676	
	(17,682)	5,974	21,701	(7,301)	



Interest rates

During the year ended 30 June 2022, interest rates on borrowings varied in the range of 3.34% to 6.4% (30 June 2021: 2.1% to 6.25%). The Group's interest rate structure is as follows:

		30-Jun-22		30-Jun-21			
In NZD 000 Notes		Effective interest rate	Current	Non-current	Effective interest rate	Current	Non-current
Assets				Jugan and State			
Cash and cash equivalents		2.00%	138,916		0.25%	34,800	-
Liabilities							
Borrowings	17	5.42%	(1,035)		5.42%	(1,137)	(1,035)
Lease liabilities	18	4.22%	(31,244)	(39,435)	4.00%	(39,074)	(31,075)
			106.637	(39,435)		(5,411)	(32,110)

Gains and losses on interest rate hedges recognised in the hedging reserve in equity (refer note 21) are released to profit or loss within finance cost until the repayment of the bank borrowings.

As at 30 June 2022 the Group does not hold any variable rate loans, nor any interest rate hedges.

Derivative financial instruments

Derivative financial instruments are used to hedge the Group's exposure to foreign exchange and interest rate risks. The Group does not hold or issue derivatives for trading purposes. However, derivatives that do not qualify for hedge accounting are accounted for as trading instruments. Derivative financial instruments are initially recognised at fair value on the date a derivative contract is entered into and are re-measured at their fair value at subsequent reporting dates. The method of recognising the resulting gain or loss depends on whether the derivative is designated as a hedging instrument and, if so, the nature of the item being hedged.

At inception the Group documents the relationship between hedging instruments and hedged items, as well as its risk management objective and strategy for undertaking various hedge transactions. All derivatives are designated as hedges on a portfolio basis to specific firm commitments or forecast transactions. The Group also documents its assessment, both at hedge inception and on an ongoing basis, of whether the derivatives that are used in hedging transactions are highly effective in offsetting changes in cash flows of hedged items.

Derivatives consist of currency forwards and interest rate swaps. The fair value is recognised in the hedging reserve within equity until such time as the hedged items will affect profit or loss. The amounts accumulated in equity are either released to profit or loss or used to adjust the carrying value of assets purchased. For example, when hedging forecast purchase of programme rights in foreign currency, the gains and losses previously deferred in equity are transferred from equity and included in the initial measurement of the cost of the programme rights. The deferred amounts are ultimately recognised in programme rights' expenses in profit or loss.

Amounts accumulated in the hedging reserve in equity on interest rate swaps are recycled in profit or loss in the periods when the hedged item affects profit or loss (for example when the forecast interest payment that is hedged is made). The gain or loss relating to any ineffective portion is recognised in profit or loss as "interest rate swaps - fair value" in finance costs. The gain or loss relating to interest rate swaps which do not qualify for hedge accounting is recognised in profit or loss within the interest expense charge in "finance costs, net". Currently Sky does not hold any interest rate derivatives as it has no variable debt.

When a hedging instrument expires or is sold, or when a hedge no longer meets the criteria for hedge accounting, any cumulative gain or loss existing in equity at that time remains in equity and is recognised when the forecast transaction is ultimately recognised in profit or loss. When a forecast transaction is no longer expected to occur, the cumulative gain or loss that was reported in equity is immediately transferred to profit or loss. Changes in the fair value of any derivative instruments that do not qualify for hedge accounting are recognised immediately in profit or loss.

23. Financial Risk Management – Market Risk

Financial risk management objectives

The Group undertakes transactions in a range of financial instruments which include cash and cash equivalents, receivables, payables, derivatives and various forms of borrowings including bonds and bank loans.

These activities result in exposure to financial risks that include market risk (foreign exchange risk, fair value interest rate risk, cash flow interest rate risk and price risk), credit risk and liquidity risk.

The Group seeks to minimise the effects of currency and interest rate risks by using derivative financial instruments to hedge these risk exposures. The use of financial derivatives is governed by the Group's policies approved by the Board of Directors, which provides written principles on foreign exchange risk, interest rate risk, credit risk, the use of financial derivatives and non-derivative financial instruments, and the investment of excess liquidity. The Group does not enter into or trade financial instruments, including derivative financial instruments, for speculative purposes.

The Corporate Treasury function reports monthly to the Board. The Audit and Risk Committee (a standing committee of the Board) is responsible for developing and monitoring the Group's risk management policies and advising the Board in this respect.

Market risk

Market risk is the risk that changes in market prices, such as foreign exchange rates and interest rates will affect the Group's income or the value of its holdings of financial instruments. The objective of market risk management is to manage and control market risk exposures within acceptable parameters, while optimising the return on risk.

The Group buys and sells derivatives in the ordinary course of business, and also incurs financial liabilities, in order to manage market risks. All such transactions are carried out within the guidelines set by the Board. In general, the Group seeks to apply hedge accounting in order to manage income statement volatility.

a) Foreign exchange risk

The Group is exposed to foreign exchange risk arising from various currency exposures primarily with respect to the Australian dollar and the United States dollar in relation to purchases of programme rights and the lease of transponders on the satellite. Foreign exchange risk arises when purchases are denominated in a currency that is not the entity's functional currency. The net position in each foreign currency is managed by using forward currency contracts and foreign currency options and collars to limit the Group's exposure to currency risk.

The Group's risk management policy is to hedge foreign capital expenditure (Capex FX) and foreign operating expenditure (Transactional FX) in accordance with the following parameters. Twelve-month forecasts by currency are updated on a rolling monthly basis.

	Percentage of net exposure hedged				
)	FEC¹, Collars and Options				
<u> </u>	Period	Minimum	Maximum		
Year rolling 12 months	1	80%	100%		
	2	70%	100%		
	3	0%	90%		
	4	0%	50%		
	5	0%	50%		
	6 – 10	0%	25%		

(1) Forward exchange contracts



The Group's exposure to foreign currency risk that has been covered by forward foreign exchange contracts is as follows:

		30-Jun-22			30-Jun-21		
In NZD 000	USD	AUD	OTHER	USD	AUD	OTHER	
Foreign currency payables	(24,793)	(62,346)	(1,002)	(22,152)	(80,252)	(587)	
De-designated forward exchange contracts	23,960	57,707		21,607	70,836	5	
Net balance sheet exposure	(833)	(4,639)	(1,002)	(545)	(9,416)	(587)	
Forward exchange contracts (for forecasted transactions)	110,875	124,319		88,877	104,074		
Total forward exchange contracts	134,835	182,026		110,484	174,910	-	

b) Cash flow and fair value interest rate risk

The Group's interest rate risk arises from long-term borrowings. Borrowings issued at variable rates expose the Group to cash flow interest rate risk. Borrowings issued at fixed rates expose the Group to fair value interest rate risk. Group policy is to maintain its borrowings in fixed rate instruments as follows:

7			s	Period	Minimur	n hedging	Maximum	hedging
Variable rate borrowings		w	7	1-3 years	7	30%	100	90%
				4-6 years		0%		75%
				7-10 years		0%		60%

The Group manages its cash flow interest rate risk by using floating-to-fixed interest rate swaps. Such interest rate swaps have the economic effect of converting borrowings from floating rates to fixed rates. Under the interest rate swaps, the Group agrees with other parties to exchange, at specified intervals (quarterly), the difference between fixed contract rates and floating rate interest amounts calculated by reference to the agreed notional principal amounts. The Group also enters into fixed-to-floating interest rate swaps to hedge fair value interest rate risk arising where it has borrowed at fixed rates. The Board approved short term exemptions for interest rate hedging parameters while the long-term capital structure is revisited.

24. Financial Risk Management – Credit Risk

Credit risk is the risk of financial loss to the Group if a customer or counterparty to a financial instrument fails to meet its contractual obligations and arises from cash and cash equivalents, deposits with banks, derivative financial instruments and the Group's receivables from customers. The carrying amount of these financial assets represents the maximum exposure to credit risk at year end.

Credit control assesses the credit quality of the customer, taking into account, its financial position, past experience and other factors. In monitoring customer credit risk, customers are grouped according to their classification and their credit characteristics and the existence of any previous financial difficulties.

Credit risk with respect to individual residential and commercial customer receivables is limited due to the large number of subscribers included in the Group's subscriber base. The credit risk for advertising and wholesale customers is assessed individually and trade receivables aging is reviewed monthly. In addition, receivables balances are monitored on an on-going basis with the result that the Group's exposure to bad debts is not significant. The Group establishes an impairment loss that represents its estimate of expected credit losses in respect of trade receivables. The main component of the impairment loss is based on a collective loss component established for groups of similar assets in respect of losses that have been incurred but not yet identified. The collective loss allowance is determined based on historical data of payment statistics for similar financial assets (refer note 9).

As a result of the COVID-19 pandemic the Group has increased its expected loss rates due to the uncertain future outlook for its residential and commercial Sky Box customers. The ability of these customers to settle receivables in the near future is not currently considered to relate to the recent historical credit risk characteristics of those customers.

Derivative counterparties and cash transactions are limited to high credit quality financial institutions. The Group has policies that limit the amount of credit exposure to any one financial institution. The maximum exposure to credit risk on the derivative financial instruments is the value of the derivative assets' receivable portion of \$18,809,000 (30 June 2021: \$3,071,000).

25. Financial Risk Management – Liquidity Risk

Liquidity risk is the risk that the Group will not be able to meet its financial obligations as they fall due. Prudent liquidity risk management implies maintaining sufficient cash and cash equivalents, the availability of funding through an adequate amount of committed credit facilities and the ability to close out market positions. The Group aims to maintain flexibility in funding by keeping committed credit lines available. During COVID-19 the Group has strengthened its focus on managing working capital, including increase in control around accounts payable, more frequent review of cash balances, and a higher level of interaction with customers having overdue balances.

Management monitors the Group's cash requirements, on a daily basis, against expected cash flows based on a rolling daily cash flow forecast for at least 90 days in advance. In addition, management compares actual cash flow reserves against forecast and budget on a monthly basis.

The Group has an undrawn facility balance of \$150,000,000 as at 30 June 2022 (30 June 2021: \$200,000,000) that can be drawn down to meet short-term working capital requirements. The facility limit at 30 June 2022 is \$150 million, and 30 June 2021 was \$200 million.

The table below analyses the Group's financial liabilities into relevant maturity groupings based on the remaining period from the balance date to the contractual maturity date. The amounts disclosed in the table are the contractual undiscounted cash flows, including interest payments in respect of financial liabilities and the net settled interest rate derivatives that are in a loss position at balance date.

Balances due within 12 months equal their carrying value as the impact of discounting is not significant.

In N	ZD 000	Notes	Carrying amount	Contractual cash flows	Less than one year	1-2 years	>3 years
At 30	0 June 2022	2				a ²	
Non	derivative financial liabilities						
Third	l party loans	17	1,035	(1,047)	(1,047)	1=	W1
Leas	e liabilities	18	70,679	(78,920)	(33,795)	(20,683)	(24,442)
Trad	e and other payables	11	135,428	(135,428)	(134,282)	(430)	(716)
Cont	ingent consideration	28	2		70		-
Deriv	vative financial liabilities						
	vard exchange contracts used edging - net outflow/inflow¹	22	3	-	(20)	-	9 <u>-</u> 20
46-			207,142	(215,395)	(169,124)	(21,113)	(25,158)
() At 30) June 2021						
Non	derivative financial liabilities						
Third	l party loans	17	2,172	(2,219)	(1,172)	(1,047)	-
(())Leas	e liabilities	18	70,149	(78,451)	(38,672)	(25,811)	(13,968)
Trad	e and other payables	11	114,658	(114,658)	(113,082)	(430)	(1,146)
Cont	ingent consideration	28	171	(171)	(68)	(68)	(35)
Deriv	ative financial liabilities						
	vard exchange contracts used edging - net outflow/inflow¹	22	1,837	(1,841)	(1,495)	(233)	(113)
			188,987	(197,340)	(154,489)	(27,589)	(15,262)

⁽¹⁾ The table excludes the contractual cash flows of the forward exchange contracts which are included in assets.



The table below analyses the Group's foreign exchange derivative financial instruments which will be settled on a gross basis into relevant maturity groupings based on the remaining period at the balance date to the contractual maturity date. The amounts disclosed in the table are the contractual undiscounted cash flows. Inflows have been calculated using balance date spot rates.

	Exchange	Contractual cash flows foreign exchange		Less than one		
In NZD 000	rate	amount	cash flows	year	1-2 years	3-5 years
At 30 June 2022						
Forward foreign exchange contracts						
Outflow (at FX hedge rate)						
JUSD			(134,835)	(93,301)	(41,534)	_
JUAUD			(182,026)	(105,840)	(76,186)	-
Inflow (at year end market rate)						
USD	0.6214	91,842	147,799	104,049	43,750	=
AUD	0.9031	168,853	186,970	109,077	77,893	-
	4		17,908	13,985	3,923	
At 30 June 2021						
Forward foreign exchange contracts						
Outflow (at FX hedge rate)						
USD		N.	(110,483)	(65,425)	(42,799)	(2,259)
AUD			(174,910)	(96,020)	(71,032)	(7,858)
Inflow (at year end market rate)						
JUSD	0.7002	77,438	110,594	65,492	42,842	2,260
AUD	0.9311	162,974	175,034	96,088	71,082	7,864
(//)			235	135	93	7

Capital risk management

The Group's objectives when managing capital are to safeguard the Group's ability to continue as a going concern in order to provide returns for shareholders, benefits for other stakeholders and to maintain an optimal capital structure. In May 2020 the Group conducted an equity raise comprised of a placement of shares to institutional investors and a pro-rata non-renounceable entitlement offer of shares to eligible shareholders of 2.83 new shares for every 1 existing at the record date at an offer price of 12 cents per share (the Offer). The Offer was fully underwritten and raised a total of approximately \$157 million. The Offer was conducted to help ensure the Group is well capitalised to withstand the impacts of COVID-19 and positioned to execute on future growth opportunities as conditions improve. On 31 March 2021 the Group repaid its bond of \$100 million out of cash reserves (refer note 17).

The capital structure of the Group consists of debt which includes the borrowings disclosed in note 17, cash and cash equivalents and equity attributable to equity holders of Sky comprising share capital, reserves and retained earnings as disclosed in note 20.

The Board reviews the Group's capital structure on a regular basis. The Group has a facility agreement in place with a syndicate of banks. The Group's bank loan facility is subject to a number of covenants, including interest and debt cover ratios, calculated, and reported quarterly, with which it has complied for the entire year reported (2021: complied).

As at 30 June 2022 the Group's debt excluding lease liabilities is \$1.0 million (30 June 2021: \$2.0 million) This is covered by cash reserves of \$138.9 million (30 June 2021; \$34.8 million).

Financial Risk Management - Liquidity Risk (Continued)

Fair value estimation

The methods used to estimate the fair value of financial instruments are as follows:

- Level 1: Quoted prices (unadjusted) in active markets for identical assets or liabilities.
- Level 2: Inputs other than quoted prices included within level 1 that are observable for the asset or liability, either directly (i.e. as prices) or indirectly (i.e. derived from prices).
- Level 3: Inputs for the asset or liability that are not based on observable market data (i.e. unobservable inputs), for example discounted cash flow.

The Group's financial assets and liabilities carried at fair value are valued on a level 2 basis.

In NZD 000	Note	30-Jun-22	30-Jun-21
Assets measured at fair value			
De-designated forward exchange contracts	22	5,263	546
Derivatives used for hedging - cash flow hedges	22	13,546	2,525
Total assets		18,809	3,071
Liabilities measured at fair value			
Contingent consideration	27,28		(171)
De-designated forward exchange contracts	22		(1,222)
Derivatives used for hedging - cash flow hedges	22		(615)
Total liabilities	2		(2,008)

The fair value of financial instruments that are not traded in an active market is determined by using valuation techniques. These valuation techniques maximise the use of observable market data where it is available and rely as little as possible on entity specific estimates. If all significant inputs required to fair value an instrument are observable, the instrument is included in level 2.

The Group uses a variety of methods and assumptions that are based on market conditions existing at each balance date. Techniques, such as estimated discounted cash flows, are used to determine the fair value of financial instruments. The fair value of forward exchange contracts is based on market forward foreign exchange rates at year end. The fair value of interest rate swaps is the estimated amount that the Group would receive or pay to terminate the swap at the reporting date, taking into account current interest rates, observable yield curves and the current creditworthiness of the swap counterparties

Contingent consideration is valued on a level 2 basis at market value less an appropriate discount rate (refer note 27).



26. Classification of Financial Instruments

Financial assets are classified in the following categories: those to be measured subsequently at fair value through other comprehensive income or profit or loss, and those to be measured at amortised cost. The classification depends on the purpose for which the financial assets were acquired. Management determines the classification of its financial assets at initial recognition and re-evaluates this designation at each reporting date.

For assets measured at fair value, gains and losses will either be recorded in profit or loss or other comprehensive income.

Regular way purchases and sales of financial assets are recognised on trade-date, the date on which the Group commits to purchase or sell the asset. Financial assets are derecognised when the rights to receive cash flows from the financial assets have expired or have been transferred and the Group has transferred substantially all the risk and rewards of ownership.

At initial recognition, the Group measures a financial asset at its fair value plus, in the case of a financial asset not at fair value through profit or loss, transaction costs that are directly attributable to the acquisition of the financial assets. Transaction costs of financial assets carried at fair value through profit or loss are expensed in profit or loss.

The following table presents the Group's financial assets and liabilities according to classifications:

		30-Ju	n-22	30-Ju	n-21
In NZD 000	Notes	Carrying amount	Fair value	Carrying amount	Fair value
Financial assets at amortised cost					
Cash and cash equivalents		138,916	138,916	34,800	34,800
Trade and other receivables	. 9	43,414	43,414	52,014	52,014
Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss					
Derivatives designated as hedging instruments (cash flow hedges)	22	13,546	13,546	2,525	2,525
Derivatives not designated as hedging instruments	22	5,263	5,263	546	546
		201,139	201,139	89,885	89,885
Financial liabilities at amortised cost					
Other loans	17	1,035	902	2,172	2,046
Lease liabilities	18	70,679	70,752	75,375	70,023
Trade and other payables	11	135,428	135,428	114,829	114,829
Financial liabilities at fair value through OCI					8
Derivatives designated as hedging instruments (cash flow hedges)	22			615	615
Derivatives not designated as hedging instruments (fair value hedges)	22		-	1,222	1,222
		207,142	207,082	194,213	188,735

Prepaid expenses, contract liabilities, unearned subscriptions, tax payables and employee benefits do not meet the definition of a financial instrument and have been excluded from the "Trade and other receivables" and Trade and other payables" categories above.

The fair values of financial assets and financial liabilities are determined as follows:

Cash and cash equivalents, trade and other receivables carried at amortised cost, trade and other payables, and other current liabilities approximate their carrying amounts largely due to the short-term maturities of these instruments.

The fair value of quoted notes and bonds is based on price quotations at the reporting date being a level 1 basis. The fair value of loans from banks and lease liabilities is estimated on a level 3 basis by discounting future cash flows using rates currently available for debt on similar terms, credit risk and remaining maturities.

Impairment of financial assets

The Group assesses, on a forward-looking basis, the expected credit losses associated with its debt instruments carried at amortised costs and fair value through other comprehensive income. The impairment methodology applied depends on whether there has been a significant increase in credit risk.

For trade receivables, the Group applies the simplified approach permitted by NZ IFRS 9, which requires expected lifetime losses to be recognised from initial recognition of the receivables (refer note 9 for further details).

27. Contingent Consideration and Provisions

In NZD 000	Note	30-Jun-22	30-Jun-21
Contingent consideration ¹	28	tering Misselvin agent	171
Provision for holiday pay ²		582	3,400
Provision for onerous contracts ³		1,970	1,970
Provision for restructuring			346
Balance at 30 June 2022	. 11	2,552	5,887

(1) Contingent consideration

Contingent consideration on the acquisition of Sports Analytics (refer note 28) was initially assessed at \$171,000. This consideration has been written off as the financial targets related to the liability are not expected to be met.

(2) Holidays Act 2003 compliance provision

Included within other provisions is a provision for holiday pay of \$0.6 million (30 June 2021: \$3.4 million). This provision arose from leave entitlement calculation issues under the Holidays Act 2003 and represents management's estimate of outstanding remediation payments to the current and former staff. A \$2.7 million release in the current year was due to a reduction in the discretionary bonus estimate.

(3) Onerous contract provision

The provision is for a life of series entertainment content commitment which management consider to be an onerous contract.

The movements in provisions are as follows:

			Holidays Act 2003		
In NZD 000	Notes	Contingent consideration	compliance provision	Other provisions	Total
Balance at 1 July 2021	11	171	3,400	2,316	5,887
Utilised/paid out		-	(118)	_	(118)
Release of provisions ¹		(171)	(2,700)	(346)	(3,217)
Balance at 30 June 2022		-	582	1,970	2,552
Current - within one year	11	V :=	582	824	1,406
Long term - later than one year		-	-	1,146	1,146
		.=	582	1,970	2,552

⁽¹⁾ The contingent consideration and Holidays Act 2003 provisions have been released to Other income and Other costs respectively.

Provisions are recognised when:

- there is a present legal or constructive obligation as a result of past events;
- it is more likely than not that an outflow of economic resources will be required to settle the obligation;
- the amount can be reliably estimated.

Measurement is the present value of the expenditure expected to be required to settle the obligation.



28. Business Acquisitions and Disposals

Acquisitions - Financial year 2021

On 1 January 2021 the Group, through its subsidiary Sky Investment Holdings Limited, acquired 81% of the share capital of Sports Analytics Pty Limited, a company registered in South Africa. Sports Analytics specialises in deep-data analysis, trend identification and data leveraging.

The purchase price comprises a payment of 50% share of profits after tax for a period of three years. Based on the three-year forecasts provided by the vendor the contingent consideration was assessed at a value of \$171,000 (refer Note 27). The fair value of the assets acquired include working capital of \$32,000 and \$203,000 of intangible assets less attributable deferred tax of \$64,000.

Disposals - Financial year 2021

Outside Broadcasting Limited (OSB)

On 11 August 2020 Sky entered into an agreement with NEP New Zealand Limited (NEP) to sell the assets and liabilities of OSB business to NEP for approximately \$14.2 million. The sale was subject to Commerce Commission approval that was subsequently granted on 4 February 2021, with completion of the sale occurring on 31 March 2021.

The book values of the assets and liabilities derecognised as a result of the disposal are as follows:

Disposal consideration	Notes	In NZD 000
Contracted price		14,248
Less employee accruals		(248)
Plant & equipment adjustment		(116)
Net selling price		13,884
Less cash received at completion		(6,884)
Owing by NEP (due 30 September 2021)	9	7,000

Plant & equipment adjustment		(110)
Net selling price	•	13,884
Less cash received at completion		(6,884)
Owing by NEP (due 30 September 2021)	9	7,000
Assets and liabilities disposed of	Notes	In NZD 000
Plant & equipment		7,192
Right-of-use assets		929
Goodwill		1,067
Lease liabilities		(1,157)
Deferred Tax	8	66
Net assets disposed of		8,097
Disposal price		(13,884)
Gain on sale	5	5,787

RugbyPass streaming business

In January 2021 RugbyPass signed an agreement to sell its streaming business to Premier Sports Ltd. The fair value of the consideration is based on a sharing of forecast revenues for the period 1 December to 31 December 2021 and has been assessed at \$813,000. The book value of the assets disposed of was \$998,000 resulting in a loss on sale of \$185,000 included in other income.

29. Related Parties

There were no loans to directors by the Group or associated parties at any of the reporting dates.

Related party transactions include the following:

In NZD 000	30-Jun-22	30-Jun-21
Income statement		
Remuneration of key personnel (included in employee costs)	5,762	8,131
CEO share based remuneration (refer note 20)	11/09 4	997
Directors' fees	716	737
My Wave Limited (included in subscriber related costs)	1,692	256
Total Related Party transactions included in the income statement	8,170	10,121
Balance Sheet		
My Wave Limited (included in prepayments)		1,192
Total Related Party transactions through consolidated balance sheet		1,192

The Group's directors and key management personnel collectively hold shareholdings of 530,355 shares (30 June 2021: 351,827 shares) which carry the normal entitlement to dividends. Share transactions undertaken by directors can be found as part of the statutory disclosures in the annual report.

During the 2021 financial year the Group entered into a commercial agreement with My Wave Limited, a software company that provides interactive device solutions, as disclosed above. Geraldine McBride is a Director of the Group as well as a Director of My Wave Limited.

On 1 December 2020 Martin Stewart left by mutual agreement and Sophie Moloney was appointed the new CEO on that date.

The year ending 30 June 2021 includes the cost of termination benefits associated with the former CEO of \$1,453,000 and accrued short-term employee benefits of \$340,000 which was based on achieving targets for the year to 30 June 2021.

On 21 February 2020, 200,000 ordinary shares vested to the former CEO as part of a contractual entitlement to receive a total of 800,000 ordinary shares. As a result of the CEO's decision to leave by mutual agreement the 600,000 ordinary shares vested in March 2021. This equity-settled share scheme is accounted for and measured based on the fair value at grant date (1 February 2019) of \$1.93 per share (\$1,158,000).



30. Prior Period Adjustments

Software as a service

As outlined in Note 3, the Group applied the IFRIC interpretation in respect of configuration and customisation costs in cloud computing arrangements.

The change has been applied retrospectively and resulted in adjustments to the previously reported results for the year ended 30 June 2021, refer table below.

Lease liability

The Group has adjusted an overstatement of the lease liability as at the date of adoption of NZ IFRS 16 Leases to reflect the contractual payment terms, refer table below.

In NZD 000 No	30-Ju tes Rest	n-21 Le ated Liab	ase ility Sac	Previously S Reported
Consolidated Statement of Comprehensive Income For the year ending 30 June 2021				
Depreciation, amortisation and impairment of assets	6 106	6,496	- (1,49	5) 107,993
Broadcasting and infrastructure	66	6,694	- 6,03	39 60,65
Income tax expense	8 19	0,070	- (1,27	3) 20,340
Profit attributable to equity holders	43	,957	- (3,27	1) 47,228
Basic and diluted earnings per share (cents)	2	5.17	- 22.4	17 2.7 0
Consolidated Balance Sheet As at 30 June 2021		¥	4	**
Intangible assets	15 51	_,157	- (4,54	4) 55,701
Deferred tax asset	8 5	5,987 (1,4	48) 1,27	73 6,162
Total Assets	696	,929 (1,4	48) (3,27	1) 701,64
Lease liabilities	18 31	L,075 (5,2	226)	- 36,30
Total Liabilities	272	2,928 (5,2	26)	- 278,154
Retained deficit	(347	,140) 3,	778 (3,27	1) (347,647
Total Liabilities and Equity	696	,929 (1,4	48) (3,27	1) 701,64
Consolidated Statement of Cashflows For the year ending 30 June 2021				
Profit before tax	63	3,345	- (4,54	4) 67,889
Depreciation and amortisation	6 106	6,496	- (1,49	5) 107,99
Cash generated from operations	101	.,169	- (6,03	9) 107,208
Acquisitions of intangibles	(19	,375)	- 6,03	39 (25,414
	100	,148)	- 6,03	39 (44,187

31. Commitments

in NZD 000	30-Jun-22	30-Jun-21
Lease commitments		
Year 2	13,563	
Year 3	23,251	13,149
Year 4	23,251	22,552
Year 5	23,251	22,552
Later than year 5	102,632	122,098
	185,948	180,351
Contracts for transmission services:		
Year 1	2,171	637
Year 2	759	668
Year 3	368	668
Year 4	95	283
Year 5	95	-
Later than year 5	452	-
	3,940	2,256
Contracts for future programmes:		•
Year 1	312,175	299,002
Year 2	273,287	266,550
Year 3	205,065	225,998
Year 4	113,832	193,366
Year 5	42,123	97,121
Later than year 5	23,590	49,964
	970,072	1,132,001
Capital expenditure commitments:		
Property, plant and equipment		
Year 1	35,866	7,132
Year 2	1,197	901
Year 3		556
	37,063	8,589
Other services commitments:		
Year 1	43,564	25,398
Year 2	23,193	17,667
Year 3	17,660	15,459
Year 4	15,909	12,289
Year 5	15,779	12,172
Later than year 5	52,326	57,292
	168,431	140,277



32. Contingent Assets and Liabilities

The Group has no undrawn letters of credit at 30 June 2022 (30 June 2021: \$Nil).

The Group is subject to litigation incidental to its business, none of which is expected to be material. No provision has been made in the Group's financial statements in relation to its ongoing litigation and claims, the directors believe that such litigation and uncertainty of claims will not have a significant effect on the Group's financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

33. Subsequent Events

Dividend

On 24 August 2022 the Board of Directors announced that it will pay a fully imputed dividend of 7.3 cents per share with the record date being 9 September 2022. A supplementary dividend of 1.2882 cents per share will be paid to non-resident shareholders subject to the foreign tax credit regime.

Capital Return

On the 24 August 2022 the Board of Directors approved a capital return of \$70 million to shareholders by way of a High Court approved scheme of arrangement with shareholder approval being sought at Sky's Annual Meeting on 2 November 2022. If approved by 75% or more of voting shareholders, final High Court approval is expected on or about 11 November 2022.



Independent Auditor's Report

To the shareholders of Sky Network Television Limited

Our Opinion

In our opinion, the accompanying consolidated financial statements of Sky Network Television Limited (the Company), including its subsidiaries (the Group), present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of the Group as at 30 June 2022, its financial performance and its cash flows for the year then ended in accordance with New Zealand Equivalents to International Financial Reporting Standards (NZ IFRS) and International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS).

What we have audited

The Group's consolidated financial statements comprise:

- the consolidated balance sheet as at 30 June 2022;
- the consolidated income statement for the year then ended;
- the consolidated statement of comprehensive income for the year then ended;
- the consolidated statement of changes in equity for the year then ended;
- the consolidated statement of cash flows for the year then ended; and
- the notes to the consolidated financial statements, which include significant accounting policies and other explanatory information.

Basis for Opinion

We conducted our audit in accordance with International Standards on Auditing (New Zealand) (ISAs (NZ)) and International Standards on Auditing (ISAs). Our responsibilities under those standards are further described in the Auditor's responsibilities for the audit of the consolidated financial statements section of our report.

We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion.

Independence

We are independent of the Group in accordance with Professional and Ethical Standard 1 International Code of Ethics for Assurance Practitioners (including International Independence Standards) (New Zealand) (PES 1) issued by the New Zealand Auditing and Assurance Standards Board and the International Code of Ethics for Professional Accountants (including International Independence Standards) issued by the International Ethics Standards Board for Accountants (IESBA Code), and we have fulfilled our other ethical responsibilities in accordance with these requirements.

Our firm carries out other services in respect of Director fee benchmarking and agreed upon procedures and assurance services in the areas of regulatory reporting. In addition, certain partners and employees of our firm may deal with the Group on normal terms within the ordinary course of trading activities of the Group. The provision of these other services and relationships have not impaired our independence as auditor of the Group.

PricewaterhouseCoopers, PwC Tower, 15 Customs Street West, Private Bag 92162, Auckland 1142, New Zealand T: +64 9 355 8000, www.pwc.co.nz



Key Audit Matters

Key audit matters are those matters that, in our professional judgement, were of most significance in our audit of the consolidated financial statements of the current year. These matters were addressed in the context of our audit of the consolidated financial statements as a whole, and in forming our opinion thereon, and we do not provide a separate opinion on these matters.

Description of the key audit matter

Goodwill impairment assessment

The carrying amount of Sky CGU goodwill as at 30 June 2022, as concluded on note 16, amounted to \$244 million (2021: \$244 million).

The carrying value of goodwill is an area of focus for the audit and a key audit matter as it is a significant amount in the consolidated balance sheet, is dependent on future cash flows, and there have been impairments recognised in previous years.

The Group used the Fair Value Less Costs of Disposal (FVLCD) methodology to determine the recoverable amount of the Sky CGU. The forecasts in the impairment model prepared by the Group are based on the Group's strategy, some elements of which would be excluded under a Value In Use (VIU) methodology under NZ IAS 36, Impairment of assets. Management has concluded that the FVLCD methodology results in a higher recoverable amount compared to VIU.

The future cash flows in the FVLCD models were prepared based on the Board approved five year forecast cash flows.

The key assumptions used in the impairment model are the following:

- residential Sky Box and streaming revenues (including subscriber numbers and average revenue per user (ARPU));
- broadband revenues;
 - programming expenses;
- broadcasting and infrastructure expenses;
- capital expenditure;
- cost of disposal;
- discount rates; and
- terminal growth rates.

Reasonably possible changes in key assumptions that could result in an impairment are disclosed in note 16 to the consolidated financial statements.

How our audit addressed the key audit matter

We obtained the impairment model prepared by management and held discussions with them to understand the assumptions used in the goodwill impairment assessment. We gained an understanding of the current and forecast outlook for the industry and the strategic direction of the business and considered management's assessment of FVLCD based on market capitalisation at balance date.

Our audit procedures included the following:

- obtaining an understanding of the business processes and controls applied by management in performing the impairment tests;
- assessing the appropriateness of using a FVLCD approach against NZ IAS 36;
- considering whether the identification of CGUs, and the carrying value, including the allocation of goodwill, were appropriate;
- understanding the key changes in the impairment model from the prior year;
- challenging management on the reasonableness of key cash flow assumptions, including movements in subscriber numbers, average revenue per user (ARPU) and programming costs;
- checking the mathematical accuracy of the models and reviewing the sensitivities prepared by management;
- reviewing analyst reports to understand their views on the Group's forecasts and any implications on our audit work;
- engaging our auditor's valuation expert to assess management's valuation methodology and conclusions and key assumptions, including the discount rate, terminal growth rate and the reasonableness of the cost of disposal assumption;
- obtained and evaluated management's sensitivity analyses to ascertain the impact of reasonably possible changes and also considered alternative possible scenarios; and
- considered the appropriateness of the disclosures in note 16 to the consolidated financial statements against the requirements of the accounting standards.



Description of the key audit matter

Recognition of revenue

The Group's total revenue for the year ended 30 June 2021 amounted to \$736 million (2021: \$711 million).

There has been a significant focus by management on retaining and growing its customer base.

Given this revenue recognition was an area of audit focus which required significant audit attention and therefore is a key audit matter.

Refer to note 4 of the consolidated financial statements for disclosures on revenue streams and business segments.

How our audit addressed the key audit matter

Our audit approach for revenue testing is a combination of controls and substantive testing. In order to determine whether the revenue has been recognised in accordance with the relevant accounting standards, our audit procedures included:

- updating our understanding of the systems, processes and controls in place over the recognition of revenue;
- testing the controls around restricted access to the revenue billing system:
- testing the controls over subscriber additions, disconnections, and refunds in the revenue billing system by ensuring they are reviewed and approved in line with the Group's policy; and
- performing a recalculation of Sky Box and broadband subscription revenue.

On a sample basis, we also:

- verified revenue against supporting documentation and customer contracts;
- tested the completeness of revenue transactions recognised by haphazardly identifying Sky subscribers and checking they were active customers within the revenue billing system during the year;
- validated the pricing and payment of advertising and other revenue transactions to customer contracts;
- tested whether revenue transactions recorded near year end were recognised in the correct period; and
- checked customer arrangements to validate management's conclusion on whether the Group is a principal or an agent and the timing of when revenue is recognised.

Our Audit Approach





Overview

Overall group materiality: \$4.2 million, which represents 2.5% of earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortisation (EBITDA).

Given the volatility in profit before income tax over recent years and the Group continuing to execute its growth strategy, in our judgement EBITDA provides an appropriate benchmark for calculating materiality.

Following our assessment of the risk of material misstatement, we:

- selected the Sky Network Television Limited parent entity for a full scope audit; and
- performed specified audit and analytical review procedures on the remaining 13 entities.

As reported above, we have two key audit matters, being:

- · Goodwill impairment assessment
- Recognition of revenue

As part of designing our audit, we determined materiality and assessed the risks of material misstatement in the consolidated financial statements. In particular, we considered where management made subjective judgements; for example, in respect of significant accounting estimates that involved making assumptions and considering future events that are inherently uncertain. As in all of our audits, we also addressed the risk of management override of internal controls, including among other matters, consideration of whether there was evidence of bigs that represented a risk of material misstatement due to fraud.

Materiality

The scope of our audit was influenced by our application of materiality. An audit is designed to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the consolidated financial statements are free from material misstatement. Misstatements may arise due to fraud or error. They are considered material if, individually or in aggregate, they could reasonably be expected to influence the economic decisions of users taken on the basis of the consolidated financial statements.

Based on our professional judgement, we determined certain quantitative thresholds for materiality, including the overall Group materiality for the consolidated financial statements as a whole as set out above. These, together with qualitative considerations, helped us to determine the scope of our audit, the nature, timing and extent of our audit procedures and to evaluate the effect of misstatements, both individually and in aggregate, on the consolidated financial statements as a whole.

How we tailored our group audit scope

We tailored the scope of our audit in order to perform sufficient work to enable us to provide an opinion on the consolidated financial statements as a whole, taking into account the structure of the Group, the accounting processes and controls, and the industry in which the Group operates.

Other information

The Directors are responsible for the other information. The other information comprises the information included in the Annual report, but does not include the consolidated financial statements and our auditor's report thereon.

Our opinion on the consolidated financial statements does not cover the other information and we do not express any form of audit opinion or assurance conclusion thereon.

In connection with our audit of the consolidated financial statements, our responsibility is to read the other information and, in doing so, consider whether the other information is materially inconsistent with the consolidated financial statements or our knowledge obtained in the audit, or otherwise appears to be materially misstated. If, based on the work we have performed on the other information that we obtained prior to the date of this auditor's report, we conclude that there is a material misstatement of this other information, we are required to report that fact. We have nothing to report in this regard.

Responsibilities of the Directors for the consolidated financial statements

The Directors are responsible, on behalf of the Company, for the preparation and fair presentation of the consolidated financial statements in accordance with NZ IFRS and IFRS, and for such internal control as the Directors determine is necessary to enable the preparation of consolidated financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

In preparing the consolidated financial statements, the Directors are responsible for assessing the Group's ability to continue as a going concern, disclosing, as applicable, matters related to going concern and using the going concern basis of accounting unless the Directors either intend to liquidate the Group or to cease operations, or have no realistic alternative but to do so.



Auditor's responsibilities for the audit of the consolidated financial statements

Our objectives are to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the consolidated financial statements, as a whole, are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error, and to issue an auditor's report that includes our opinion. Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance, but is not a guarantee that an audit conducted in accordance with ISAs (NZ) and ISAs will always detect a material misstatement when it exists. Misstatements can arise from fraud or error and are considered material if, individually or in the aggregate, they could reasonably be expected to influence the economic decisions of users taken on the basis of these consolidated financial statements.

As part of an audit in accordance with ISAs (NZ), we exercise professional judgement and maintain professional scepticism throughout the audit. We also:

- Identify and assess the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements, whether due to fraud or error, design and perform audit procedures responsive to those risks, and obtain audit evidence that is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion. The risk of not detecting a material misstatement resulting from fraud is higher than for one resulting from error, as fraud may involve collusion, forgery, intentional omissions, misrepresentations, or the override of internal control.
- Obtain an understanding of internal control relevant to the audit in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the Group's internal control.
- Evaluate the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of accounting estimates and related disclosures made by management.
- Conclude on the appropriateness of the use of the going concern basis of accounting by those charged with governance and, based on the audit evidence obtained, whether a material uncertainty exists related to events or conditions that may cast significant doubt on the Group's ability to continue as a going concern. If we conclude that a material uncertainty exists, we are required to draw attention in our auditor's report to the related disclosures in the financial statements or, if such disclosures are inadequate, to modify our opinion. Our conclusions are based on the audit evidence obtained up to the date of the auditor's report. However, future events or conditions may cause the Group to cease to continue as a going concern.
- Evaluate the overall presentation, structure and content of the financial statements, including the disclosures, and whether the financial statements represent the underlying transactions and events in a manner that achieves fair presentation.
- Obtain sufficient appropriate audit evidence regarding the financial information of the entities or business activities within the Group to express an opinion on the financial statements. We are responsible for the direction, supervision and performance of the group audit. We remain solely responsible for the audit opinion.

We communicate with those charged with governance regarding, among other matters, the planned scope and timing of the audit and significant audit findings, including any significant deficiencies in internal control that we identify during the audit.

We also provide those charged with governance with a statement that we have complied with relevant ethical requirements regarding independence, and to communicate with them all relationships and other matters that may reasonably be thought to bear on our independence, and where applicable, actions taken to eliminate threats or safeguards applied.

From the matters communicated with those charged with governance, we determine those matters that were of most significance in the audit of the financial statements of the current period and are therefore the key audit matters. We describe these matters in the auditor's report unless law or regulation precludes public disclosure about the matter or when, in extremely rare circumstances, we determine that a matter should not be communicated in the auditor's report because the adverse consequences of doing so would reasonably be expected to outweigh the public interest benefits of such communication.

Who we report to

This report is made solely to the Company's shareholders, as a body. Our audit work has been undertaken so that we might state those matters which we are required to state to them in an auditor's report and for no other purpose. To the fullest extent permitted by law, we do not accept or assume responsibility to anyone other than the Company and the Company's shareholders, as a body, for our audit work, for this report or for the opinions we have formed.

The engagement partner on the audit resulting in this independent auditor's report is Keren Blakey.

For and on behalf of:

Pricewaterhouseloopes

Chartered Accountants 24 August 2022 **Auckland**